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ABSTRACT

Recently, more specific diathesis-stress relationships 
have been studied in their relationship to depression. A 
number of studies have found a tendency for people to 
become more depressed when they experience a problem in a 
relationship than if they experience a problem at work or 
school if they tend to focus more on relationships than on 
work or school. The opposite pattern has been found for 
those who tend to focus more on their work or school. The 
present study sought to further the study of these specific 
diathesis-stress models in relation to depression and 
extend their study in relation to anger. The present study 
also sought to examine the specificity of the present 
diathesis-stress combination to anger and depression, the 
mechanism by which the combination produces depression and 
anger, and sex differences in the process involved. As 
expected the diathesis-stress combinations had relatively 
equivalent effects in producing both depression and anger, 
anxiety was not caused by this combination, and their were 
no sex differences in the process by which this occurred. 
Contrary to expectations, attributions and change in self
esteem did not appear to mediate the effect of the 
diathesis-stress combinations. Several possible 
explanations for this finding were presented.
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INTRODUCTION

Depression is one of the leading mental health 
problems throughout the world, In the United States alone 
over 8 million people may be suffering from a significant 
depression at any given time (Lehman, 1971; Weissman and 
Myers, 1978). Furthermore, over. 18,500 depressed people 
commit suicide in the United States every year (Secunda, 
1973) while the economic cost of depression can exceed 4 
billion dollars per year (Secunda, 1973). Finally, from a 
long term perspective, the life time prevalence is 
somewhere between 25% and 50% (Amenson and Lewinsohn, 1981; 
Myers and Weissman, 1980).

Of course, depression also has important social costs 
as clinically depressed people often complain of such 
things as social isolation, irritability, relationship 
discord, and deficiencies in social skills (McNeil, 1983).

Because of such costs it is important that we 
understand how people become depressed, that is, what 
determines a person’s vulnerability to depression, and how 
this vulnerability interacts with events in the environment 
(a diathesis-stress model) so that it may eventually be 
possible to prevent or significantly reduce the severity of 
future depressions.

In recent years, researchers have attacked the task of 
assessing antecedents of depression from different vantage
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points. These include studies focusing on genetics (e.g., 
Winokur, Cadoret, Dorzab, & Baker, 1971), neurophysiology 
(e.g., Schildkraut, 1978), cognition (Abramson, Seligman, 
and Teasdale, 1978), and psychosocial factors (e.g.,
Hammen, Marks, Mayol, and de Mayo, 1985). Although all are 
important to the study of depression, this study will focus 
on cognitive and psychosocial factors. Two separate 
approaches have, until recently, dominated the 
psychosocial/cognitive approach to depression. One 
examines diatheses based on cognitive styles (e.g., Kovacs 
and Beck, 1978), while the other examines stressful life 
events in relation to depression (e.g., Brown and Harris, 
1978; Paykel, 1979). More recently, researchers have begun 
to combine the two approaches in hypothesizing more 
specific diathesis-stress models of the onset of depression 
(e.g., Hammen et al., 1985).

Recently, Arkowitz (1986) has proposed a diathesis- 
stress model which is based on a behavioral-psychodynamic 
point of view. In this model, dependency is seen as the 
diathesis, rejection or loss is seen as the stressor, and 
the reaction to either or both of these stressors includes 
both depression and hostility. The inclusion of hostility 
in this model is important in that it is the first such 
model to take into account the widely recognized finding of 
the co-occurrence of depression and hostility (Arkowitz,
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Holliday, and Spitzer, 1988). The present study will test 
hypotheses related to this diathesis-stress model.

Further, the mediating effects of one's attributions 
(Abramson et al., 1978) will be included for the first time 
in such models.

In sum, the purpose of this study is to take the next 
step in investigating a diathesis-Stress model of 
depression and anger, taking into account important 
mediators between the diathesis and response to the stress.

The sections that follow will first provide an review 
of the concepts and related data that are the basis for the 
diathesis part of the model. Diathesis-stress models will 
then be presented, along with experimental findings, 
providing the basis for the present study.
Dependency and Depression

Psychoanalytic writers, starting with Freud (1986) and 
Abraham (1986), have long emphasized the concept of 
dependency in relationship to the etiology of depression. 
Freud (1986) proposed that depressives are fixated at the 
oral stage of development and therefore develop 
narcissistic relationships. According to Freud, they are 
often highly dependent and open to regression to a 
primitive identification with a loved object. Others 
(e.g., Chodoff, 1974; Fenichel, 1945; Rado, 1968) have 
continued to expound on the role of excessive dependency.
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Recently, Hirschfeld and colleagues have re-examined 

the role of dependency in depression. They view 
interpersonal dependency as a complex of thoughts, beliefs, 
behaviors and feelings that are centered around a need to 
interact with, closely associate with, and rely upon 
significant others (Hirschfeld, Klerman, Chodoff, Korchin, 
and Barrett, 1976). This complex or combination is seen as 
normal in the adult personality and is, therefore, by 
itself not pathological. To examine this concept, a self- 
report measure, the Interpersonal Dependency Inventory 
(IDI) was developed (Hirschfeld, Klerman, Gough, Barrett, 
Korchin, and Chodoff, 1977). It contains three subscales: 
Emotional Reliance on Another Person, Lack of Social Self- 
Confidence, and Assertion of Autonomy. Subscale scores for 
Emotional Reliance on Another Person and Lack of Social 
Self-Confidence were significantly and moderately 
correlated with depression as measured by the SCL-90 
(Derogatis, Lipman, 6 Covi, 1973) in a sample of 
psychiatric patients.

Further studies compared recovered to unrecovered 
depressives and recovered depressives to normals using the 
IDI measure of dependency. Hirschfeld, Klerman, Clayton, 
Keller, McDonald-Scott, & Larkin (1983) again found that 
depression, as measured by several instruments, covaried 
with dependency. Recovered female depressives showed 
significant reductions on the Emotional Reliance on Another
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Person and Lack of Social Self-Confidence subscales, while 
unrecovered female depressive did not show significant 
changes on any of the dependency subscales. In a related 
study (Hirschfeld, Klerman, Clayton, & Keller, 1983) 
recovered depressed patients were found to be higher on 
dependency when compared to normals. These findings point 
to the possibility that dependency may be a source of 
vulnerability for depression (Schretlen, Arkowitz, &
Roedel, 1985).
Dependency and Self-Criticism in Depression

A second central concept to the study of depression, 
also originating from the psychoanalytic perspective, has 
been guilty self-reproach (e.g., Bibring, 1953; Fenichel, 
1945). Although both of these writers have viewed 
depression as a unitary construct, their formulations have 
suggested that a differentiation along the lines of 
dependency and guilt may be beneficial. Taking this lead, 
D'Afflitti (1973) found highly consistent indications of 
two relatively independent factors of dysphoric mood.
These were 1) concern about dependency and seeking support 
and comfort and 2) concern about failure to live up to 
expectations and assumptions of responsibility.

After reviewing these writings Blatt (1974) formulated 
two types of depression based on theories of object 
representations. Anaclitic depression is characterized by 
feelings of helplessness, weakness, fear of abandonment.
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and wishes to be cared for, loved, and protected.
Introjective depression is characterized by feelings of 
inferiority, guilt, worthlessness, and a sense that one 
must compensate for unmet expectations. Although, it is 
not particularly clear from Hiatt's (1974) formulation, 
anaclitic and introj ective seem to refer both to types of 
moods and personality structures.

In an initial empirical investigation, Blatt, 
D'Afflitti, and Quinlan (1976) developed the Depressive 
Experiences Questionnaire (DEQ), a 66-item self-report 
questionnaire, designed to determine if the wide variety of 
experiences described as related to depression are also 
present in distinct clusters in a non-clinical population.
A factor analysis led to the emergence of two factors 
closely related to the above constructs: 1) Dependency, 
containing items that refer to interpersonal relationships, 
themes of concern about abandonment, loneliness, 
helplessness, and wanting to be close to others; and 2) 
Self-Criticism, containing items that reflect concerns 
about guilt, hopelessness, lack of satisfaction, 
insecurity, failure to meet expectations and standards, 
self-criticism, and self-blame. Furthermore, in several 
samples of male and female college students, these two 
factors showed significant differential correlations with 
independent measures of depression. These two factors are 
not mutually exclusive, hence there is a possibility of a
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combined form of depression that includes features of both 
the anaclitic (dependent) and introjective (self-critical) 
dimensions.

The question of whether the factors of Self-Criticism 
and Dependency are adequate operationalizations of the two 
types of depression was examined in a number of studies of 
normals with mixed results (e.g., Blatt, Wein, Chevron, and 
Quinlan, 1979; Chevron, Quinlan, and Blatt, 1978).
Further, Zuroff, Moskowitz, Wielgus, Powers, and Franko 
(1983) examined the temporal stability of the DEQ, the 
phenomenology of anaclitic and introjective depression, 
defensive and cognitive style, and interpersonal style.
They found sufficient consistency in these data to conclude 
that "the DEQ is a promising initial attempt at measuring 
the two types of depression" (p. 239), but that further 
work is necessary to refine either or both the 
questionnaire and the theory behind it.

Blatt, Quinlan, Chevron, McDonald, and Zuroff (1982) 
extended the study of dependency and self-criticism to the 
study of clinical samples of depressives, both outpatients 
and inpatients. They concluded that dependency and self- 
criticism provide a useful typology for understanding 
aspects of depression in a clinical population. In this 
study, judges, using clinical case records, were able to 
significantly differentiate between those high on one or 
the other, both, or neither dimensions. Of possible
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importance is the finding that the most severely depressed 
patients fell into the mixed category indicating the two 
factors may be either additive or synergistic.

In a more recent and better controlled study, Klein, 
Harding, Taylor, and Dickstein (1988) also tested the 
validity of Hiatt's (1974) model of depression in a 
clinical sample of depressives. In this investigation, 
depressed female subjects meeting DSM-III (American 
Psychiatric Association, 1980) criteria for major 
depression, were compared to normal female subjects, with 
no previous history of psychopathology, in terms of DEQ 
assessed dependency and self-criticism. Consistent with 
Blatt et al. (1982), depressives exhibited significantly 
higher levels of both dependency and self-criticism than 
normals.

A second issue investigated by Klein et al. (1988) was 
the stability of the dependent and self-critical styles. 
Depressed patients who were and were not recovered at a . 
six-month follow-up were compared in terms of a second 
administration of the DEQ. It was found that recovered 
depressive”s scores on the dependency scale substantially 
declined between the two assessment periods, while 
unrecovered depressives evidenced a slight increase over 
the same time period. Similarly, recovered depressives 
exhibited a substantial decline on the self-criticism scale 
whereas unrecovered depressives only decreased slightly on
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their scores on the self-criticism scale over the same time 
period.

Third, as opposed to Blatt et al. (1982), dependency 
and self-criticism were not associated with clinical 
characteristics, nor were they associated with distinct 
patterns of symptomatology, family history, or outcome in 
major depression. However, because this study differed 
from Blatt el al. (1982) in terms of sex, diagnostic 
composition of the samples, setting, source of data, and 
dependent variables, one should not disregard the findings 
of Blatt et al. (1982), although they should be accepted 
with caution based on the more recent findings discussed.

In a second recent study, Brewin and Furnham (1987) 
examined the relationship between dependency, self- 
criticism, and attributional style. They hypothesized that 
both types of depression should be associated with stable 
and global attributions for negative outcomes but that only 
self-criticism should be associated with internal 
attributions for failure. They administered the 
Attributional Style Questionnaire (ASQ; Peterson, Seimnel, 
von Baeyer, Abramson, Metalsky, & Seligman, 1982), the DEQ 
and the Beck Depression Inventory (BDI; Beck, Ward,
Mendelson. Mock, and Erbaugh, 1961) to 93 college students. 
First, they found that correlations among the DEQ factors 
were small and not significant. Second, contrary to 
hypothesis, self-criticism and dependency were both
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associated with internal, stable, and global attributions 
for negative outcomes.

A third recent study (Brown and Silberschatz, 1989) 
also examined the relationship between DEQ factors and 
attributions. Specifically, the relationship between the 
self-critical and dependent subtypes, as measured by the 
DEQ, and the internal/external dimension of one's 
attributional style was studied in a sample of psychiatric 
outpatients, mostly women. Brown and Silberschatz (1989) 
inferred from the writings of Blatt et al. (1982) that the 
self-critical subtype implies a tendency to make internal 
causal attributions for negative outcomes, whereas 
dependency suggests a perception of external control (Coyne 
and Gotlib, 1983). They found, however, as did Brewin and 
Furnham (1987) that both subtypes correlated significantly 
with an internal locus of control. They also found, 
contrary to the findings of Brewin and Furnham (1987), that 
the dependent and self-critical subtypes were moderately 
and significantly correlated (r = .53). They concluded 
that there was little support for the DEQ as a measure of 
independent depressive subtypes in the clinical setting.

Together, these studies provide mixed and equivocal 
support for the use of the DEQ as a measure to 
operationalize Blatt's (1974) conceptualization of the 
anaclitic and introjectlve forms of depression.
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Other theorists, working independently, have also 

proposed frameworks along very similar lines. Arieti and 
Bemporad (1980) have proposed two types of depressive 
personalities, the "dominant other" and "dominant goal" 
personalities. In the dominant other constellation an 
esteemed other is relied upon to give meaning, maintain 
one's self-esteem, and allow for gratification. A "bargain 
relationship" (Bemporad, 1970) is formed in which the 
dominant other personality type gives up his/her 
independence in return for continued support and 
nurturance, a pattern initiated by the parents in 
childhood. The majority of these depressives are 
considered to be women, and they are characterized by 
passivity, clingingness, manipulativehess, and avoidance of 
anger.

The second form of depressive personality, according 
to Arieti and Bemporad (1980), is the dominant goal type. 
This type of person derives meaning and feelings of self- 
worth from fantasies that concern obtaining a desired goal. 
This type of person often selects a fantastic goal and then 
pursues it in a driven nature for its own sake. This 
personality type is also derived from childhood 
relationships, especially those in which achievement led to 
acceptance. Dominant other types are often described as 
seclusive, arrogant, and obsessive and the majority are
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men. Thus far there has been no empirical examination of 
this typology.

Beck (1983) has found evidence, based on a factor 
analysis of the Sociotropy-Autonomy Scale (SAS; Beck, 
Epstein, Harrison, and Emery, 1983), for the existence of 
the socially dependent or sociotropic and the autonomous 
personality types in both normals and depressives. These 
refer to both a mode of functioning and a dominant pattern 
of personality at a given time, that is, not a fixed 
personality structure. The sociotropic personality (mostly 
females) is dependent on social input for gratification, 
direction, motivation, and modification of ideas and 
behavior. This is described as a "receiving” personality. 
The well being of the autonomous type (mostly males) is 
dependent on maintaining independence and attaining desired 
goals. This ia an "action oriented" or "doing" personality 
type.

The patterns of symptomatology of depression for the 
two types is somewhat different. Depression for the 
autonomous type is characterized by more self-criticism 
than the dependent (sociotropic) type, as well as by 
withdrawal. A sociotropic depression is characterized by 
requests or demands for help, dwelling on the loss of 
gratification, self-deprecation based on perceived 
undesirability, and an inhibition of hostility.
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Beck (1983) has also proposed precipitating factors 

for depression based on one's predisposition or personality 
structure predominating at a particular time. If one is in 
an autonomous mode, external factors that inhibit the 
attainment of goals or internal factors that undermine the 
ability to reach goals (e.g., illness) are likely to lead 
to depression. If the dependent mode is predominating, a 
loss of a source of nurturance that is perceived as central 
to one's happiness is likely to be followed by depression. 
Of interest is that the autonomous personality is marked by 
both an orientation toward independence and achievement of 
goals, but that only factors related to goal inhibition are 
proposed to lead to depression.

Robins, Block, and Peselow (1989) examined the 
proposed differences, referred to by Beck (1983), in 
symptomatology expected for sociotropic versus autonomous 
individuals. A sample of 80 psychiatric patients, both 
inpatients and outpatients, meeting RDC (Spitzer, Endicott, 
& Robbins, 1978) for major depression were administered the 
Hamilton Rating Scale for Depression (HRSD; Hamilton,
1960), the BDI, and the SAS. Results were similar for both 
in- and out-patients. Sociotropy was significantly related 
to the sociotropic symptom composite derived from BDI and 
HRSD items indicating: requests or demands for help, 
dwelling on loss of gratification, crying, concern about 
personal attributes, optimism about the benefits of help.
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temporary responsivity to support, labile mood, greater 
reactivity to events, and reports of sadness. Sociotropy 
was not related to the autonomous depressive symptom 
cluster. Autonomy, however, was not related to the 
autonomous symptom cluster and was negatively related to 
the sociotropic cluster. The autonomous cluster included 
items indicating anhedonia, self-criticism, social 
withdrawal, decreased crying, lack of reactivity to events, 
unremitting depressed mood, low help seeking, greater 
pessimism regarding being helped, attributing difficulties 
to personal deficiencies, and concern about the inability 
to function.

At this point a comparison of the three preceding 
conceptualizations is in order. All three propose 
depressive personality types with considerable overlap, 
although there are a number of differences that stand out. 
Blatt and colleagues' self-critical type is characterized 
by self-reproach and guilt concerning a failure to meet 
expectations. Arieti and Bemporad's dominant goal type is 
also concerned with the achievement of goals, although the 
likely reactions, other than depression, to a failure to 
achieve are not mentioned. Beck's autonomous type is not 
only motivated to achieve but also to staying independent, 
an aspect unique to Beck's formulation. Last, Beck's 
sociotropic type tends to inhibit hostility, a point not 
discussed by the other theorists.
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On the other end of the spectrum, there seems to be 

more cohesiveness in that all three points of view focus on 
the need for interpersonal relationships in the dependent, 
dominant other, and sociotropic types. This greater 
cohesiveness seems to be reflected in studies, to be 
reviewed later, that show clearer support for reliance on 
the dependent and sociotropic conceptualizations as 
compared to the self-critical and autonomous 
conceptualizations.

In sum, a number of theorists have proposed very 
similar notions of specific diatheses that may lead to 
depression. These have to do with the extent to which 
people tend to depend on social relationships versus 
achievement for their self-worth.
Diathesis-Stress Models

Recently, researchers have posited specific diatheses 
to explain differential vulnerability to depression based 
on the processing of specific aversive life events.

Hammen et al. (1985), have proposed and examined a 
diathesis-stress model based on the concept of enduring 
cognitive structures or schemata. Schemata guide cognitive 
construction and reconstruction of specific memories and 
percepts, thereby influencing behavior within a particular 
domain (Kihlstrom and Nasby, 1981). Procedures for the 
assessment of schemata were modeled on methods described by 
Markus (1977), Teasdale, Taylor, and Fogarty (1980), and
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Bower (1981) for the retrieval of information from memory. 
The assumption was made that schema-consistent information 
is more available in memory in comparison with schema- 
incongruent information and can be used to estimate the 
strength of the schema. Importantly, the method used, 
assessing the availability in memory of behavioral examples 
of a construct, was found to be relatively stable and 
independent of mood state (Hammen etal.,1985).

This method of behavioral examples recall was used by 
Hammen et al. (1985) to differentiate between schemata for 
dependence and self-criticism. It was speculated that 
dependent individuals derive their self-esteem and well
being from receiving understanding, support, and connection 
from others. Therefore, their self-concept should be 
specifically threatened by a perceived interpersonal 
rejection or loss. Self-criticals are hypothesized to 
derive their self-worth through achieving or reaching goals 
and should be threatened by a perception of failure or goal 
frustration in the achievement domain.

A vulnerability mechanism was hypothesized in which 
those identified as relatively more schematic for 
dependency would respond to aversive interpersonal events 
with more depression than to negative events in the 
achievement domain. Self-criticals would basically show 
the opposite patterning.
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In a prospective study (Hammen et al„, 1985), covering 

five months, depression was assessed based on the BDI, and 
the RDC while life events were assessed based on the Life 
Events Survey (Hammen et al., 1985) and an interview method 
developed by Brown and Harris (1978).

The results were somewhat equivocal. Some support 
(both significant findings and trends in the data) was 
found for the hypothesized event-schema congruent 
depressive outcomes based on data from the life stress 
interview. However, results based on the questionnaire 
method of assessing life events were not quite as 
systematic. In general though, dependent subjects tended 
to respond with more depression than self-criticals to 
aversive interpersonal events. Also, self-criticals tended 
to respond with more depression than dependents to aversive 
achievement related events. Furthermore, dependents tended 
to respond with more depression to interpersonal events 
than to achievement events, while the self-criticals tended 
to show the opposite pattern.

A few recent studies have examined a similar 
diathesis-stress relationship based on Beck's (1983) 
formulation of sociotropic and autonomous personality 
types. As mentioned earlier, these dimensions refer to an 
interrelated cluster of goals that can be seen as means for 
attaining or maintaining the higher order goals of well
being or self-esteem (Robins and Block, 1988). According
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to this formulation, highly sociotropic people are very 
concerned about the possibility of disapproval by others, 
and depression is most likely following perceived loss or 
rejection in social relationships. Those who are highly 
autonomous are concerned about personal failure, control, 
and independence. Depression for people of this type is 
likely to occur in response to a perceived failure in 
achieving a desired goal and/or in response to situations 
in which freedom of action is thwarted or constrained 
(Robins, 1986; Robins and Block, 1988).

Robins and Block (1988) studied the relationship 
between depression as measured by the BDI, personality 
types as measured by the SAS, and life events as measured 
by the Life Events Inventory (LEI? Cochrane and Robertson, 
1973) in a sample of college students.

They found that sociotropy was related to depression 
level and that this relation was increased by reported 
experiences of negative social events and decreased with 
experiences of positive social events. Sociotropy was also 
found to interact with events categorized a priori as 
autonomy-related. Autonomy was not found to be related to 
depression and there was no evidence of autonomous subjects 
being vulnerable to any life events. Robins and Block 
(1988) point to a number of methodological considerations 
that may have influenced these results. As mentioned, 
events were classified a priori and may not have matched
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subjects’ perceptions of these events as either positive or 
negative and/or sociotropic or autonomous in nature. 
Secondly, the events were endorsed with a low frequency 
across all categories pointing either to the need for a 
broader array to choose from or the necessity of allowing 
the subjects to report actual event occurrences„ Lastly, 
in assessing naturally occurring events over time, one is 
unable to make strong claims about the actual role of these 
events since they are assessed in a retrospective manner 
even in a ’’prospective” correlation study (Hammen et al. 
1985)„ What may be needed, therefore, and what will be 
provided in the present study, is an experiment to provide 
a clearer picture of causality (Robins, 1986; Robins and 
Block, 1988).

In a second study (Robins 1986), nondepressed college 
subjects listened to a taped mood induction of either a 
series of incidents having to do with social rejection or 
achievement failure and were asked to imagine the events 
occurring to them. After the mood induction, subjects 
completed measures of depression and sociotropy/autonomy.

The results supported the expected interaction between 
sociotropy and social rejection in that sociotropic 
subjects responded with depression to the social rejection 
tape and not to the achievement failure tape. However> 
those classified as being autonomous did not respond with 
depression to either tape.
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Once again, it seems that a dimension having to do 

with achievement (in this case autonomy) turns out to be a 
weaker predictor of depression than is a dimension related 
to dependency (Attachment/Concern about Separation).

It is not necessarily surprising that in both cases 
autonomy was not related to depression. Autonomy, as 
defined, consists of both a concern about failure and a 
concern about independence. The two are not necessarily 
related, and it is possible that while concern about 
failure may lead to depression, concerns about autonomy or 
independence that may lead to taking control of one1s 
environment may serve as a buffer against depression (e.g., 
Robins, 1986).

Furthermore, autonomy has been found to be correlated 
with the Efficacy subscale of the Depressive Experiences 
Questionnaire (Robins and Block, 1986) which has been shown 
to be negatively correlated with depressed affect (Blatt, 
D'Afflitti, and Quinlan, 1976). Also, high scores on 
Efficacy are usually indicative of a sense of confidence 
about one's resources and capacities. It would seem then 
that there is a problem in operationalizing the autonomy 
construct based on the use of the SAS.

Hammen, Ellicott, Gitlin, and Jamison (1989) continued 
the study of the SAS subtypes in examining the course of 
unipolar and bipolar depression, over a 6 month 
longitudinal study, in the context of stressful life events
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judged meaningful to the individual subjects based on their 
classification as either sociotropic or autonomous. They 
examined both the onset or exacerbation of episodes, and 
maintenance of existing symptoms. An interview procedure 
was used to assess the occurrence, dates, and objective 
threat of events, modeled after that of Brown (Brown and 
Harris, 1978). They found that unipolar, but not bipolar, 
patients evidenced specific vulnerability to life events 
matching their sociotropic or autonomous classification.
The subsample of unipolar depressives with symptom onset or 
worsening and with stressful life events all had more 
events prior to symptom onset that matched their SAS 
classification. Also, for all unipolars, significantly 
more depressive symptoms were reported over the 6 month 
period by subjects experiencing more objective stress 
consistent with their SAS classification, in comparison 
with those not experiencing more stress consistent with 
their classification.

This study provides the first bit of evidence in favor 
of the usefulness of the autonomous subtype in the 
diathesis-stress model. It also extends the evidence in 
favor of the potential value of the sociotropic subtype in 
explaining event-depression relationships.

Zuroff and Mongrain (1987) also took an experimental 
approach to the diathesis-stress model, basing their 
conceptualization on Blatt and colleagues' (e.g., Blatt
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1974; Blatt, D’Afflitti, and Quinlan, 1976) distinction 
between anaclitic and introjective states and 
personalities. Consistent with Hammen et al. (1985) they 
used the terms dependent and self-critical to describe the 
two personality types. Furthermore, they also proposed 
specific cognitive-affective structures underlying these 
personality types.

Subjects were divided into three groups based on their 
scores on the Depressive Experiences Questionnaire. These 
three groups were dependents (scoring high on Dependency 
and low on Self-Criticism), self-criticals (scoring high on 
Self-Criticism and low on Dependency) and controls (scoring 
low on both subscales). Subjects were presented with 
either a rejection episode or a failure episode. In the 
rejection episode the subjects listened to a tape of an 
episode of rejection by a boy/girlfriend, while in the 
failure episode subjects listened to a tape of a father 
expressing disappointment to the subject over rejection 
from a college. The dependent measures were adjective 
self-ratings of anaclitic and introjective state 
depression. The anaclitic adjectives were: neglected, 
unwanted, unloved, lonely, empty* uncared for, depleted, 
abandoned, and helpless. The introjective adjectives were 
blameworthy, self-critical, disgusted with self, 
dissatisfied with self, inferior, guilty, unworthy, like a 
failure, and worthless. As a supplementary measure, a
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modified version of the Multiple Affect Adjective Check 
List (MAACL; Zuckerman and Lubin, 1965), providing measures 
of depression and hostility, was administered.

Zuroff and Mongrain (1987) interpreted the results as 
showing that while the anaclitic depression of dependent 
subjects is specific to rejection, self-criticals show 
nonspecificity in reporting introjective depression to both 
rejection and failure.

An alternative explanation, and one that may be more 
likely, is that the adjectives used to describe 
introj ective state depression have considerable overlap 
with feelings that may be experienced after rejection, and, 
therefore, may be characteristic of anaclitic depression as 
well. It seems that although the adjectives do in fact fit 
the response to failure (all subjects show more intense 
introjective depression in response to failure than 
rejection), they may also fit the response to rejection, as 
both the self-criticals and dependents chose similar 
numbers of introjective adjectives to describe their 
feelings after the rejection episode, with this number 
being greater than that of the controls.

Taken as a whole, the studies discussed do tend to 
support a diathesis stress model, although as mentioned the 
evidence is somewhat equivocal. All of these studies 
operationalize the diatheses in different ways making 
comparisons between them difficult. Furthermore, there
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seems to be much clearer evidence for the dependent or 
sociotropic type-by-event interaction than the self- 
critical or autonomous type-by-event interaction in 
accounting for depression.
The Role of Hostility in Depression

As mentioned in the introduction, a more integrated 
approach to the study of the phenomena of depression 
includes the consideration of the co-occurrence of 
hostility and depression.

Psychoanalytic theorists, starting with Abraham (1986) 
and Freud (1986), have long espoused the concept of 
hostility (as well as the concept of dependency) in 
relationship to the existence and maintenance of 
depression. Freud (1986) proposed that if a real or ideal 
loss of a loved object occurs, dependency needs are 
thwarted, and the now depressed person becomes angry or 
hostile toward the object. However, because the depressed 
person has identified with the lost object and has 
incorporated the object into his/her ego, this hostility is 
redirected inwardly toward the self. Others (e.g.,
Chodoff, 1974; Fenichel, 1945; Rado, 1928) have continued 
to write about the role of introjected hostility in 
depression.

Recently, Arkowitz, Holliday, and Spitzer (1988) 
completed a review of empirical studies on the co
occurrence of the two constructs. They concluded that
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depressives evidence levels of hostility greater than (or 
at least equal to) those of nondepressives.

Furthermore, within the depressed population there 
seems to be evidence for sex differences in the expression 
of hostility (Atkinson and Polivy, 1976? Billings and Moos, 
1984? Hinchliffe, Vaughan, Hooper, and Roberts, 1977). It 
seems that, in general, females tend to express more 
hostility than males and feel at least as much or more 
hostility in comparison to their male counterparts.

Two recent formulations discuss the role that 
hostility may play in depression. Coyne (1976a, 1976b) has 
proposed an influential model of the maintenance of 
depression based on hostile expression. This model assumes 
that depressives have an aversive effect on those around 
them, particularly significant others. Expressions of 
hostility may mediate this negative impact, the existence 
of which has been supported by several studies (e.g., 
Arkowitz, Holliday, & flutter,1982? Coyne, 1976b? Coyne, 
Kessler, Tal, Turnbull, Wortman, and Greden, 1987). Coyne 
(1976a, 1976b) goes on to argue that depressed persons 
arouse guilt in others that prevents their direct 
expression of negative feelings that may be caused by the 
hostile expressions of the depressed person. These 
negative feelings felt by those in contact with the 
depressed person are instead ineffectively hidden by a mask 
of support and interest in the depressed person. Because
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the attempts at concealment are thwarted by the 
depressive's accurate perceptions of the situation, the 
depressed person increases demands for attention, possibly 
through further expressions of hostility. This creates a 
negative cycle that may lead to further depression.

Another formulation has been proposed by Arkowitz 
(1986) that incorporates this idea of hostility being an 
important maintaining factor in depression. However, this 
behavioral-psychodynamic approach also presents a 
diathesis-stress model of the onset of depression. 
Dependency, defined as the over-reliance on an external 
source for self-esteem, is seen as the core conflict, that 
is, the diathesis for the depression prone person. The 
stressor is rejection from or loss of the object of 
dependency. Further, because of this over-reliance, even 
objectively inconsequential rejections or losses may be 
perceived as catastrophic and may lead to depression.
Also, because this external object is so highly valued, not 
attaining it or losing it is frustrating for the now 
depressed person and leads to anger and hostility.
Extension of the Behavioral-Dynamic Approach

Tying this model to the diatheses previously 
discussed, this external object of dependency can be either 
another person or persons or it may be a source of 
achievement from which one derives a sense of self-worth. 
The stressors for these diatheses are, respectively, loss
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of or rejection from another person or failure to achieve. 
The response in both cases consists of depression and 
anger/hostility directed at the source of blame for the 
loss, rejection, or failure.

There are a number of additional points to be made 
concerning this model. The first is that "dependency" is 
hypothesized to occur in both the interpersonal and 
achievement domains. The difference being that some are 
relatively more interpersonally focused than achievement 
focused, while others have the opposite configuration.

Second, the interaction of the stressor and diathesis 
in causing dysphoric mood and anger may be mediated by the 
reduction of self-esteem. As previously presented, Hammen 
et al. (1985) proposed that dependent individuals (i.e., 
interpersonally focused individuals) derive their self
esteem from being understood by, supported by, and 
connected with others. Therefore their self-esteem should 
be threatened by rejection or loss, culminating in 
dysphoric mood, Self-criticals (i.e. achievement focused 
people) were hypothesized to derive their self-esteem 
through achieving their goals, so that their self-esteem 
should be threatened by failure or goal frustration leading 
to depression. Further, it is also conceivable that the 
greater the threat to one's self-esteem the more angry one 
may become. Therefore, it seems necessary to examine the
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subject's self-esteem both before and after a threat to a 
domain from which that self-esteem may be derived.

Third, it may be that certain causal attributional 
dimensions, including internality/externa1ity, stability/ 
unstability, globality/specificity, uncontrollability/ 
controllability (see Abramson, Alloy, and Metalsky, 1988, 
for a review of the hopelessness theory of depression), and 
intentionality/ unintentionality (Cochran and Hammen, 1985; 
Gong-Guy and Hammen, 1980) are related to depression. 
Further, they may also be related to anger (see Weiner, 
1985). Evidence has already been presented connecting 
attributions to the dependent and self-critical subtypes. 
Because attributions are related to both depression and 
depressive subtypes it is conceivable that they might 
mediate the process in which such subtypes react to 
negative events that lead to depression.

Fourth, although as previously presented, the co
occurrence of hostility and depression has both theoretical 
and empirical support, there exists much confusion about 
what is really meant by the use of the term hostility and 
how it may differ from anger.

Therefore, the conceptualization of the construct as 
it is viewed by this author and others will be presented. 
Anger is a less complex concept than hostility and one that 
usually refers to an emotional state consisting of feelings 
that vary in their intensity from mild irritation to fury.



Hostility usually includes angry feelings, but in most 
cases there also exists a complex array of attitudes that 
may lead to aggressive behaviors such as destruction of 
objects or causing injury to others (Spielberger, Jacobs, 
Russell, & Crane, 1983). This affect, attitude, and action 
together make up the AHA! (anger, hostility, and 
aggression) Syndrome (Spielberger, Johnson, Russell, Crane, 
Jacobs, & Worden, 1985).

What will be examined in the present study is the 
subject's self-report concerning their internal emotional 
state, that is, their anger. It is unclear exactly what is 
meant by the complex array that makes up a hostile 
attitude. Also, the nature of this study is such that 
direct behavioral measures would be unwieldy, and, 
therefore, aggression will also not be evaluated.

To summarize, evidence for the interaction of specific 
diatheses and stressors that lead to depression have been 
presented based on a number of formulations. A consistent 
link in these formulations has been that depression prone 
people seem to be dependent on some external source, either 
other people, or a source of achievement for a sense of 
self-worth. When this object of dependency is lost or 
taken away depression occurs. The behavioral-psychodynamic 
approach was then presented to integrate these diathesis- 
stress models and to expand them by proposing that anger as 
well as depression results from the interaction of a

36
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specific diathesis and stressor. The concepts of a blow to 
one's self-esteem, as well as one's causal attributions 
concerning negative events, were then presented as an 
important mediating factors in this model.
Hypotheses

The main hypotheses concern the interaction of 
specific diatheses and stressors in predicting levels of 
depression and anger. The diatheses consist of the 
relative levels of the extent to which individuals tend to 
focus on interpersonal and achievement aspects of their 
lives, or how interpersonally or achievement focused they 
are. The stressors are of the following types: 1) an 
aversive interpersonal event; 2 ) an aversive achievement 
event? and 3) an aversive event that is irrelevant to 
either focus. This last type of event is important to 
examine as it will allow for a comparison of the effects of 
the content of events while controlling for their valence.

The main hypothesis is that the experience of an 
aversive event that corresponds to a way that one focuses 
their attention in the world (either in the interpersonal 
or achievement domain) will lead to activation of schemata 
that define this focus, thus producing a synergistic 
combination truly representative of a diathesis-stress 
interaction, which will directly lead to both depression 
and anger. The extent of the anger and depression will 
depend on the magnitude of the synergistic combination,
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from here on to be called a focused threat, either an 
interpersonal or achievement focused threat =

Furthermore, the effect of the interpersonal focused 
threat and the achievement focused threat on depression, 
given equivalent focused threats, should be equal, as 
should the effect of the interpersonal and achievement 
focused threats in causing anger. Also, an interpersonal 
focused threat of a particular magnitude should cause 
depression and anger to the same extent, as should the 
achievement focused threat.

These effects should also be mediated by a number of 
variables. First, the greater the decrease in self-esteem 
due to the event, the greater the anger and depression is 
expected to be. Third, the more internal, global, stable, 
intentional, and uncontrollable the causal attribution for 
the event, the greater the levels of depression and anger 
are expected to be.

These predictions are specific to depression and anger 
and the process presented should not be predictive of 
anxiety, which often co-occurs with depression (e.g., 
Greenberg, Vazquez, and Alloy, 1988) and could conceivable 
covary with anger.

Lastly, the reader may have noticed that implicit in 
the above theorizing, no mention has been made of any sex 
differences. In fact, it is hypothesized that the
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mechanism presented will work equivalently for men and
women.
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METHOD

Overview of Procedure
- ■> '

Subjects were told that "this is a study of the 
effect of your mood on your memory for events that have 
occurred in your life", and that they will be asked to 
remember a number of events and to complete a number of 
questionnaires. Subjects were then asked to complete the 
Behavioral Examples Booklet (Hammen et. al., 1985) which 
provided the information concerning the subject's schematic 
configuration. Next, subjects received a booklet 
containing, in counterbalanced order, the Depression 
Adjective Check Lists (DACL, Lubin, 1981), either form A or 
C (randomly determined) the State-Anger and State-Anxiety 
scales of the State-Trait Personality Inventory (STPI, 
Spielberger et al., 1979), a measure of anger at specific 
others, the Rosenberg Self-Esteem Questionnaire (Rosenberg, 
1965) as well as a global self-esteem rating developed for 
this study, the College Life Inventory, and the Beck 
Depression Inventory (BDI, Beck et al., 1961). The BDI 
provided a more trait-like measure of the subject's 
depression, while the DACL, the S-Anger Subscale, the 
specific anger scale, and the self-esteem questionnaires 
provided state-type baseline measures of depressed mood, 
diffuse angry and anxious affect, anger at specific others, 
and self-esteem, respectively. The College Life Inventory
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provided an indication of the subject's degree of 
investment in their most important relationship and goal as 
well as the extent of alternative resources within the 
interpersonal and achievement domains. Also included in 
this booklet was a questionnaire composed of both the 
Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability Scale (Crowne and 
Marlowe, 1960) and the Taylor Manifest Anxiety Scale 
(Taylor, 1953). This provided a measures of both 
defensiveness and anxiety.

Following this, subjects received another booklet that 
was filled out following the manipulation. This contained 
a description of the randomly selected type of event to be 
"re-experienced” (interpersonal, achievement, or 
irrelevant), a page for the subjects to describe the actual 
event, a Post Event Ratings Package to indicate vividness 
of imagery, anger (both anger at specific individuals and 
self anger, and a second administration of the S-Anger 
scale), anxiety, depression (a second administration of the 
DACL, the alternative form), and self-esteem (a second 
rating of the global state measure). The order of the 
ratings of vividness, anger and anxiety, depression, and 
self-esteem was counterbalanced. Therefore, the State- 
Anger and State-Anxiety scales, the ratings of anger at 
specific others, an alternate form the DACL, and the self 
esteem rating were presented both pre- and post
manipulation.



42
The manipulation consisted of asking subjects to 

remember and then "re-experience" as vividly as possible an 
extremely aversive event, still having a negative effect 
and occurring within the past two years, concerning the 
event description (randomly selected to be interpersonal, 
achievement oriented, or irrelevant).
Participants

Subjects were 164 undergraduates (106 females and 58 
males) enrolled in Introductory Psychology, volunteering in 
order to fulfill an experimental participation requirement. 
The majority were 18 to 19, years old, from white, middle to 
upper middle class, backgrounds.
Pre-Manipulation Measures

Assessment of Schema Tvoes-The Behavioral Examples 
Booklet (Appendix A)- The procedure used is based on those 
described by Markus (1977), Teasdale, Taylor, and Fogarty 
(1980), and Bower (1981), and follows, as closely as 
possible, that used by Hammen et al. (1985).

Subjects were given a booklet and were asked to 
provide as many specific examples of events that they could 
recall that occurred within the past month in response to 
the following:

1) Examples of times they felt bad about themselves or 
the way their lives were going (e.g., "I got a bad grade on 
my chemistry midterm")
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2) Examples of times they felt good about themselves 

or the way their lives had been going (e.g», " got together 
with an old friend”);

3) Examples of times they felt helpless, rejected, or
dependent on others for emotional heeds (e.g», "When____
didn't call me after the holidays”); and

4) Examples of times they felt critical of themselves 
or guilty for something they did or didn't do (e.g., " I 
didn't push myself hard enough in practice”).

A separate page was provided for each of the 4 
prompts, and the pages were presented in a randomly 
assigned> counterbalanced order. Subjects were asked to 
rate, for each event they reported, how bad they felt, how 
good they felt, how guilty or self-critical they felt, or 
how rejected, helpless, or dependent they felt. These 
ratings were based on a 9 point scale anchored by 1= a 
little, 9= very much. Further, subjects were asked to 
indicate how frequently they had each of the four 
categories of experiences (almost continually, several 
times a week, several times a day, or several times a 
month). Last, subjects were asked to indicate how typical 
the past month was concerning each category of experiences 
(I usually have this experience less often, this month has 
been typical, or I usually have this experience more 
often). Instructions were provided by the experimenter to 
ensure full and accurate completion.
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Three judges classified the items as to whether they 

were interpersonal, achievement related, or ambiguous (See 
scoring direction. Appendix B). Interrater reliability was 
checked on a subsample of 44 subjects, and, overall, 
independent judges agreed on 95% of the classifications.

Items involving another in a social context counted as 
interpersonal items, those pertaining to work, academics, 
or other achievement situations were considered to be 
achievement events. Those not clearly pertaining to either 
domain were classified as vague. Those containing both 
interpersonal and achievement information were classified 
as mixed and counted as both interpersonal and achievement 
events. The measure of the extent of the subject's focus 
in the interpersonal and achievement domains simply 
consisted of the total number of events classified within 
those domains. For example, if a subject provided 10 
examples of events that were interpersonal in nature, 
his/her interpersonal focus score was a 10, and if the 
subject provided 12 achievement events his/her achievement 
focus score was 12.

As opposed to the Hammen et al. (1985) study, subjects 
were not classified into groups so that more detailed 
analyses could be done using continuous measures 
representing the subjects' focus scores.

The underlying assumption in using this questionnaire 
method is that information that is consistent with the
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schema is relatively accessible in memory compared to 
schema inconsistent information (Hammen et al., 1985).
This schema congruent information can be used to index the 
strength of a schema for that information. Hammen et al. 
(1985) found that this classification procedure yielded 
relatively reliable categorizations, relatively resistant 
to mood changes,

Defensiveness/Anxietv (Appendix CH - Because this study 
used an imaginal task in trying to induce dysphoria, it may 
be necessary to determine whether subjects' defenses 
allowed them to recall and replay a particularly aversive 
event. Therefore, a measure of defensiveness, the Marlowe- 
Crowne Social Desirability Scale (Crowne and Marlowe, 1960) 
was administered. A second reason for its administration 
was to curtail the possibility of a mood induction due to 
the Behavioral Examples Questionnaire, which is the reason 
that this scale was administered immediately following the 
schema measure.

The Marlowe-Crowne has been combined with the Taylor 
Manifest Anxiety Scale (TMAS; Taylor, 1953) in such a way 
that the purpose of the scale is less obvious. Furthermore, 
the combination of these scales yields a two by two table 
that differentiates four coping styles: 1) repressor (low 
TMAS, high Marlowe-Crowne); 2) low anxious (low TMAS, low 
Marlowe-Crowne); 3) high anxious (high TMAS, low Marlowe- 
Crowne) ; and 4) defensive high-anxious (high TMAS, high
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Marlowe-Crowne) (Weinberger, Schwartz, and Davidson, 1979). 
Of particular interest are the repressors, as it was 
expected they may be particularly unable to comply with the 
imagery instructions.

These styles were operationalized in the following 
ways 1) repressor = 13 or less on the TMAS and 19 or more 
on the Marlowe-Crowne; 2) low-anxious = 13 or less on the 
TMAS and less than 19 on the Marlowe-Crowne; 3) high 
anxious = greater than 13 on the TMAS and less than 19 on 
the Marlowe-Crowne. Defensive-high anxious people seem to 
be rare and were not included in the Weinberger et al.
(1979) study.

Weingberger et al. (1979) concluded that there was 
construct validity for considering these distinctions as 
three patterns of coping with threatening situations. That 
is, repressors and high-anxious persons tended to cope 
ineffectively with psychosocial stressors in comparison 
with low-anxious subjects.

These categorizations were used in checking whether 
the manipulation had differential effects based on coping 
style.

College Life Inventory (Appendix D)- This measure was 
developed for this study. The purpose of this inventory 
was to measure the subject's available resources in both 
the interpersonal and achievement domains. To measure the 
breadth of the subject's interpersonal resources, subjects
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were asked to provide the names of those people that they 
can turn to for help with their personal problems. The 
breadth is simply the number of people named by the 
subject. In order to measure the depth of their 
interpersonal resources, subjects were asked to rate how 
readily available each person is and how helpful they are 
likely to be in a time of need. The depth of the subject's 
interpersonal resources is equal to the sum of the 
availability and helpfulness ratings.

The breadth of the subject's resources in the 
achievement domain was operationalized by having subjects 
provide a list of things that they do or try to do in 
school, work, athletics, and/or health/fitness, that 
provide them with a sense of accomplishment. The breadth
of the subject's achievement resources is equal to the 
number of such activities indicated by the subject.
Subjects were also asked to indicate, for each achievement 
resource mentioned, how often they are able to feel a sense 
of accomplishment and how good they feel when they feel 
this sense of accomplishment. The depth of the subject's 
resources in the achievement domain is equal to the sum of 
the frequency and "good feeling" ratings.

This measure was inserted to be used in an exploratory 
manner that will not be a part of the analyses of this 
study.
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Baseline Anger- Initial anger level was measured 

using the State-Anger scale (Appendix E) of the State Trait 
Personality Inventory (Spielberger et al., 1979). State- 
Anger is defined as an emotional state consisting.of 
subjective feelings of tension, annoyance, irritation, fury 
and rage with concomitant physiological arousal 
(Spielberger et al., 1983). This measure is based on 10 
items from the State-Trait Anger Scale (STAS, Spielberger 
et al., 1983) with the highest item-remainder correlations, 
relatively low item-scale correlations with the Anxiety and 
Curiosity subscales, and high factor loadings (Spielberger, 
Westberry, Barker, Russell, Silva De Crane, & Ozer, 1980).

Subjects were asked to report the intensity of their 
feelings "right now" by rating the personal applicability 
of each of the 10 items on the following 4-point scale: (l) 
Not at all? (2) Somewhat; (3) Moderately; or (4) Very Much
So. Scores range from a minimum of 10 to a maximum of 40. 
Scores on these 10 items were found to correlate very 
highly with scores on the 15 items from the State-Anger 
scale of the State-Trait Anger Scale, for males and females 
(r = .98 and r = .97, respectively).

Extensive normative data has been collected for junior 
and senior high school students, military recruits, college 
students, and working adults (Spielberger et al., 1983). 
Internal consistency for the scale is adequate with alpha= 
.92 for males and .90 for females (Spielberger et al.,
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1979), although no other information on reliability is 
available. Validity studies have been few thus far, 
focusing more on Trait-Anger than State-Anger. In a study 
conducted by Spielberger et al. (1983), State-Anger was 
found to have low to moderate correlations with Trait- 
Anxiety, State-Anxiety, Trait-Curiosity, and State- 
Curiosity (for females) in a sample of college students.
In another study Crane (1981) found that hypertensives 
scored higher than controls on State-Anger, after the 
performance of a frustrating task.

Although the State-Anger scale provides a measure of 
diffuse affect, a baseline measure of anger at specific 
others is also important. Therefore, on the same page as 
the above State-Anger scale subjects were asked to: 1) 
Indicate whether or not they are angry at anyone (including 
themselves)i 2) Indicate who they are angry at? and 3)
Rate, on a 7-point scale (1= not very angry, 4=moderately 
angry, 7=very angry), how angry they feel toward each 
person indicated. These rating were used to determine: 1)
A baseline measure of self-ranger? and 2) A baseline measure 
of anger at others (equal to the total of the ratings for 
anger at others).

Baseline Anxiety (Appendix E)- Included among the 
State-Anger items described above, was the 10-item State- 
Anxiety scale of the STPI. This scale is rated and scored 
in the same way as the State-Anger scale. Normative data
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for this scale is available in a preliminary manual 
(Spielberger et al-, 1979). Further, this 10-item scale is 
highly correlated (r= .96) with the State-Anxiety scale of 
the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory based on a sample of both 
male and female college subjects (Spielberger et al.,
1979). However, a number of items of the State-Anxiety 
scale of the STPI are moderately correlated with those of 
the State-Anger scale of the STPI, although these 
correlations may be due to the relationship that may exist 
between angry and anxious states.

The reason for inclusion of the State-Anxiety scale 
was to determine if the diathesis-stress predictions of the 
present model are specific to depression and anger.

Baseline Depression (Appendices F and G)- The 
Depression Adjective Check Lists (Lubin, 1981) were used to 
provide a repeated state measure of self-reported 
depressive mood. The DACL consists of 7 forms, A through 
G, divided into 2 sets. These are A through D, each 
containing 22 positive and 10 negative adjectives, and E 
through G each containing 22 positive and 12 negative 
adj ectives. Each form is divided into two columns, each 
with 11 positive and 5 negative adjectives for forms A-D 
and 11 positive and 6 negative adjectives for forms E-G.
The standard instructions at the top of the forms are the 
following (Lubin, 1981);
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Below you will find words which describe 
different kinds of moods and feelings. Check the 
words which describe How You Feel Now-— Today.
Some of the words may sound alike, but we want 
you to check all the words that describe vour 
feelings. Work rapidly and check all of the 
words which describe how you feel [right now] (p.
5) .
The forms require approximately two minutes to 

complete and most items are below the eighth grade reading 
level (Lubin, 1981). Scoring is based on giving one point 
for each positive (depressive) response and one point for 
each minus response (non-depressive items not checked) and 
adding these to obtain a total score.

Extensive normative data are available in the manual 
(Lubin, 1981), including data for each form for samples of 
college students. The manual also contains extensive data 
on reliability, validity, and intercorrelations among the 
different forms. Internal consistency estimates range from 
.79 to .90, while split-half reliabilities range from .82 
to .93 for a normal sample. Test-retest reliability is low 
as would be expected for a state measure.

Concurrent validity is based on a number of studies 
including comparisons of the DACL with the Beck Depression 
Inventory (Beck et al., 1961), the Zung Self-Rating 
Depression Scale (Zung, 1965), and the MMPI D scale for
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samples of psychiatric patients. Correlations are low to 
moderate, ranging from a correlation of .27 with the Zung 
scale to .60 with the MMPI D scale (Petzel, 1985).

Construct validity is supported by a factor analysis 
(of Form E) reported in the manual in which the dimensions 
of depressive mood and elevated mood were identified.

For the initial measure of depressive mood subjects 
were randomly assigned to receive either form A or C, while 
for the post-manipulation measure of depressive mood 
subjects were given the alternate form. This decision was 
based on the high intercorrelations, .85 and .86 (Lubin, 
1981), between these two forms for males and females, 
respectively, the fact that these forms contain equal 
numbers of positive and negative adjectives, and the 
absence of adjectives that are clearly related to 
adjectives used to differentially describe the depressive 
reactions of interpersonal or achievement focused subjects.

The Beck Depression Inventory (Appendix G), a commonly 
used self-report measure of the severity of dysphoric mood, 
was also administered at baseline. The BDI has been 
validated on both clinical (e.g., Beck, 1967) and college 
samples (e.g., Hammen, 1980). This measure was used to 
take into account a more trait-like existence of 
depression, in that it asks for one’s mood over the past 
week, as compared to the present time asked for by the DACL
measures.
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Self Esteem (Appendix H)- The Rosenberg Self-Esteem 

Inventory (Rosenberg, 1965), was used to obtain a trait 
measure of subject's self-esteem. Subjects were asked to 
rate, on a 4-point scale (l=strongly agree, 4=strongly 
disagree) how strongly they agree or disagree with 10 
statements. In order to obtain a state measure of self
esteem to be used both at baseline and after the 
manipulation, subjects also provided a global rating of how 
they felt about themselves on a 7-point scale (1= I don't 
feel very good about myself, 7=1 feel very good about 
myself).
The Manipulation (Appendix I)-

The manipulation consisted of having subjects imagine 
an event having to do with interpersonal rejection, failure 
to achieve, or, as a control for content, an aversive event 
not related to either rejection of failure. The are a 
number of reasons for this format. Other studies in this 
area (e.g., Robins, 1986; Zuroff and Mongrain, 1987) have 
had subjects imagine that a certain event or events have 
happened to them within the interpersonal and achievement 
domains. The problem with these procedures is than one 
cannot be certain that these events sufficiently match an 
actual experience that the subject has had. Because of 
this, some subjects may be better able to imagine certain 
events and therefore may become more depressed, not because 
the event itself is intrinsically more depressing to these



54
subjects, but because this event is more "real" or 
imaginable to these subjects.

This points to the necessity of having subjects 
experience, that is, re-experience through imagery, actual 
events that have happened to them within the interpersonal 
or achievement domains. It also points to the need to have 
subjects describe the events they are imagining and 
indicate the subjective severity or aversiveness of the 
events.

Another important concern is that the event should be 
one that is still distressing to the subject. It is 
possible that a past event will be remembered as being very 
aversive, but does not arouse a particularly strongly 
negative affective reaction when viewed in terms of one's 
present state. It is also possible for past negative 
events to be viewed positively on reflection, based on a 
sense of mastery, a sense of resolution, or a sense of 
having learned valuable information. Therefore subjects 
were asked to imagine an aversive event that still 
"bothers" them when they think about it or if they were to 
think about it.

The actual instructions to used are based on a review 
of Peter Lang's work (see Appendix J) on fear imagery. The 
conclusion from this review is that the best way to 
activate schemata may be to direct the subject to recall an 
actual, previously depressing, experience through the use
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of imagery instructions that emphasize the use of stimulus - 
and response information.

Subjects, in groups of approximately 10 to 20, were 
told to Mthink of one extremely negative or aversive event 
that you have experienced within the past two years that 
concerns the topic written at the top of the paper you have 
been given". Subjects were randomly assigned to one of 
three event conditions. One third were asked to think of 
an event that concerns "problems with, or failure in 
achieving a valued goal in school or at work" that occurred 
within the past two years. This is obviously the 
achievement related event. Another third were asked to 
think of a negative event that concerns "your relationship 
with friends, girl/boyfriend(s), or any important 
relationship in you life" that occurred within the past two 
years, this being the interpersonal event. Finally, the 
last third were asked to think of a schemata irrelevant 
event that occurred within the last two years:

A time you went to the dentist and had to get a 
filling or any other uncomfortable dental 
procedure or the last time you went to the doctor 
and had to get a shot, blood test, or any other 
uncomfortable medical procedure.
All subjects were asked to close their eyes and replay 

this event in their minds as clearly as possible, imagining 
the situation were occurring at that moment. Specifically,
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they were requested to "try to imagine as clearly as 
possible the location, other people who are there, and what 
they are saying and doing." Also, they were to try to re
experience what they are doing, the things they are saying, 
how they feel, how their body is reacting, and how they are 
acting. In order to keep the subjects focused on the event 
and its effects, subjects were asked to "PLEASE KEEP XH 
MIND THE EVENT YOU HAVE JUST RE-EXPERIENCED AND HOW IT 
MAKES YOU PEEL". before answering all questions concerning 
the event.
Written Description of the Experienced Event - After the 
imagery manipulation, subjects were asked to describe: 1) 
Briefly, what occurred; 2) How they felt; 3) How they dealt 
with the situation; and 4) What the major cause of the 
event was. The reasons for this description were to 
determine what the subjects imaged, and to determine how 
subjects felt, in a free response format. Because subjects 
were told, in order to ensure full compliance, that only 
the main experimenter would read their descriptions, the 
author/main experimenter read each description, blind to 
the type of event to be re-experienced and determined the 
content of the event, whether the subject complied with the 
protocol, and the existence of feeling types stated by the 
subject. The feeling types were the following: depressed, 
angry, fearful, love, joy. These categories were derived 
from analyses performed by Shaver, Schwartz, Kirson, and
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0 1 Connor (1987) and subjects were judged to have 
experienced particular types of feelings based on whether 
or not their self-reported feelings matched adjectives, or 
synonyms of these adjectives, descriptive of the above 
categories. Whether or not subjects indicated they felt 
depressed, angry, and/or anxious was used in the analyses. 
Post-Event Ratings - After experiencing the event, subjects 
were asked to provide a number of pieces of information and 
ratings concerning the event. These were counterbalanced 
across subj ects.

1) Vividness- Subjects described how vividly 
they were able to re-experience the event. This 
self-rating was based on a 7-point scale (1= not 
very vivid, 7= very vivid).
2) Anger and Anxietv-

a) State-Anger- This measure was based on a 
second administration of the State-Anger scale of 
the State-Trait Personality Inventory.
b) State-Anxietv- Items measuring State-Anxiety 
were again mixed with those measuring State- 
Anger.
c) Situational Anger- On the same page as 
the above State-Anger scale subjects were 
asked to: 1) Indicate whether or not they 
are angry at anyone (including themselves) 
in the event they imagined? 2) Indicate who
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they are angry at; and 3) Rate, on a 7-point 
scale (1= not very angry, 4=moderately 
angry, 7=very angry), how angry they feel 
toward each person indicated. These rating 
were used to determine: 1) A measure of 
self-anger; and 2) A measure of anger at 
others (equal to the total of the ratings 
for anger at others).

31 Depression- As mentioned this was based on the 
DACL, that is, the alternate to the form used at 
baseline (either A or C).
4) Self-Esteem- Subjects were again asked to complete 
a global measure of self-esteem described earlier.
5) Attribution Ratings (Appendix Kl- Subjects 
answered a number of questions concerning the 
event that they chose to re-experience adapted 
from the Attribution Questionnaire (Cochran and 
Hammen, 1985). Subjects rated the degree of 
upset they experienced, their perceived control 
over the occurrence of the event, the extent to 
which the causes affected other areas of their 
lives (globality) and the extent to which the 
causes were due to internal vs. external, stable 
vs. unstable, and intentional factors. All 
ratings were made on seven point scales.
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RESULTS

Overview of Analyses
In order to test the hypotheses stated earlier, a 

series of latent variable structural models were tested 
using the EQS structural equations program (Bentler, 1985, 
1989)o Structural modeling represents the natural 
extension of multiple regression techniques to the 
simultaneous modeling of more than one dependent variable 
(James, Mulaik, and Brett, 1982). Latent variable 
structural modeling refers to the case were either 
independent or dependent variables in the model are 
determined through confirmatory factor analytic procedures.

The chi-square is the main statistic of interest in 
examining such models. Chi-square measures the statistical 
goodness-of-fit of the observed variance-covariance matrix 
to that reproduced by the restricted structural model. A 
significant chi-square is grounds for rejection, and a 
nonsignificant chi-square grounds for tentative acceptance, 
of the specific model tested. Bentler-Bonnett normed and 
nonnormed fit indices are measures of fit that are 
independent of sample size and indicate practical goodness 
of fit for large sample sizes. Values of these indices 
range between approximately 0 and 1, with a value above .9 
indicating a good fit of the data (Bentler, 1989). These 
are of interest because
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Just at that point at which the sample size 
becomes large enough so that the goodness-of-fit 
statistic becomes distributed with reasonable 
approximation to the chi-square distribution, it 
also has sufficient power to detect even minute 
departures of the data from the model. One will 
find that, with real-world data, the fit of the 
model will be rejected almost every time, even 
when an examination of the residual matrix 
reveals most elements of this matrix are small in 
magnitude. (James, Mulaik, and Brett, 1982; p.
151) .
Chi-square difference tests are performed in order to 

compare models by comparing the difference in chi-square 
statistics of nested models; with the difference in chi- 
square distributed as chi-square with degrees of freedom 
equal to the differences in the degrees of freedom of the 
nested models. The null hypothesis tested is that the 
models do not differ, with a significant chi-square 
indicating rejection of the null, that is, that the models 
are significantly different. Non-significance indicates 
that the models are not significantly different and the 
principle of cautious parsimony indicates tentative 
acceptance of the model with fewer parameters.

The strategy taken was to arrive at the simplest and 
best-fitting model by evaluating a series of nested
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competing structural models. Given an initial model that 
adequately fits the data statistically, as determined via 
the chi-square goodness of fit test, additional constraints 
are utilized to decrease its complexity as long as no 
significant loss of goodness of fit is entailed, as 
determined by chi-square difference tests. Such 
constraints include "fixing" a causal path equal to either
1) some prespecified value, such as zero, thereby 
eliminating it in advance of the model, or 2) some other 
causal path, thereby substituting one parameter estimate 
for two.
Manipulation Check

In order to check whether the subjects did in fact 
imagine a particularly upsetting event, subjects were asked 
to rate on a 7 point scale, how upsetting the event was for 
them. The mean upset rating for those imagining an 
interpersonal event was 6.03, SD = 1.29, and for those 
imagining an achievement event it was 5.89, SD = 1.13. The 
mean upset rating for those imagining the control event was 
4.56, SD = 1.79. Comparing the three, those imagining the 
interpersonal event were not more upset than those 
imagining the achievement event, those imagining the 
interpersonal event were significantly more upset than 
controls, r= .27, p <.001, while those receiving the 
achievement event were not more significantly upset than
the controls.
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It also appears that subject’s experience of the 

threat was not effected by their typical coping styles, 
that is, repression, low anxiety, high anxiety, defensive 
high anxiety. There were no significant correlations among 
any of these styles and the type of event experienced, nor 
among the styles and subject's ratings of how upsetting the 
event was.
The Initial Model

The initial model includes paths representing the main 
hypotheses of the study along with paths that represent an 
alternative model. The alternative, or more inclusive 
model includes paths from the main effects, that is, the 
interpersonal and achievement foci and threats, as well as 
all paths leading to the anxiety factor. It appeared 
possible that an individual's focus or a threat independent 
of one's focus could cause depression and/or anger and, 
therefore, it was important to include this possibility in 
the model. Paths toward the anxiety factor were necessary 
to determine whether the model was specific to depression 
and anger.

For clarity, the initial model will be represented as 
two separate models in Figures 1 and 2. The model in 
Figure 1 shows the causation of the interpersonal and 
achievement focused threats, causation of the mediators, 
that is, self-esteem and the attributional measures, and 
direct and indirect causation of depression, anger, and
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anxiety. Recall that the focused threats represent the 
specific diathesis-stress combinations. Also for the sake 
of clarity covariances among the independent variables will 
not be represented. These covariances were fixed at their 
actual values specified in the input matrix. Figure 2 
shows the measurement models for the factors, depression, 
anger, and anxiety. The measurement model represents the 
confirmatory factor analytic aspect of the structural 
model.

A few notes on model specification are necessary. 
First, as represented in Figure 2, the interpersonal focus 
and interpersonal threat are depicted as causing the 
interpersonal focused threat, while achievement focus and 
achievement threat are depicted as causing the achievement 
focused threat. It is felt that both the interpersonal and 
achievement focused threats are more than just the sums of 
one's threat and one's focus and, instead represent a 
synergistic combination, truly representative of a 
diathesis-stress combination, which they represent.
Second, for the repeated measures of self-esteem, 
represented in Figure 1 and of depression, anger, and 
anxiety, represented in Figure 2, difference scores were 
not used. Instead, in having the "trait" measures of self
esteem, depression, and anxiety cause the pre-test 
measures, the analysis residualizes the pre-test scores on 
the trait measures, thus taking into account any part of
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Beck Inventory depression-free resp. DEPRESSION

pre-test depression £ - post-test depression

anger-free response

pre-test self anger post-test self anger

pre-test other anger post-test other anger

re-test anger (state) post-test anger (state)

trait anxiety fear-free response
ANXIETY

pre-test anxiety post-test anxiety

Figure 2. Initial measurement models for depression, anger, and anxiety factors.
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the subject's initial state that may be a function of their 
initial trait levels. Then, by specifying the pre-test 
scores as causing post-test scores, one residualizes the 
post-test scores on the pre-test scores, and, indirectly, 
on the trait measures, thus allowing the post-test scores 
to be truly representative of the subject's reaction to the 
threatening event. Third, covariances of the disturbance 
term of the anxiety factor with the depression and anger 
factors were fixed (see Figure 2), modeling previous 
analyses (not reported here) showing that correlations 
between the anxiety disturbance term and the depression and 
anger disturbance terms approached 1.0. Fourth, 
covariances were freed (see Figure 2) among error terms of 
measured variables thought to share method variance, in 
order to model this method variance.

Gradually, nonsignificant paths and covariances were 
deleted based on a series of nested chi-square difference 
tests. Paths were chosen for elimination based on lack of 
significance of the t-test (p <.05) of the relevant 
parameter for that path. The chi-square for the initial 
model was chi-square (331, N = 164) = 675.219, p = .001, 
indicating a problem in the fit of the data. The Bentler- 
Bonnett normed fit index for the initial model is .985, 
while the nonnormed fit index, which provides an indication 
of fit independent of sample size while taking into account 
degrees of freedom (not taken into account in the normed
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fit index), is .990. Both these indices provide evidence 
for the practical acceptability of this model and therefore 
further analyses were performed based on tentative 
acceptance of this initial model.
Final Structural Model

The final structural model is represented by a number 
of separate Figures (Figures 3 to 7) for the sake of 
clarity. Figure 3 represents the outcome of the 
confirmatory factor analysis in determining the measurement 
models for the depression, anger, and anxiety factors. 
Figure 4 represents causal paths that were hypothesized and 
statistically supported, Figure 5 represents causal paths 
that were hypothesized and not supported, Figure 6 
represents causal paths that were supported but were not 
hypothesized, meaning not part of the main hypotheses and 
therefore part of the alternative model, and Figure 7 
represents the final model, including all statistically 
significant paths.

The chi-square goodness of fit test for the final 
model, chi-square (385, N = 164) = 727.778, p =.001, again 
indicated a possible problem in the fit of the data, 
however, the normed and nonnormed fit indices are .984 and 
.991, respectively, indicating a good practical fit of the 
model to the data. The chi-square difference test between 
the initial and final structural models indicates that they 
are not significantly different. Chi-square final minus
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Beck Inventory depression-free resp. DEPRESSION

pre-test depression post-test depression
.344.

1 . 000

anoer-free response

pre-test self anger post-test self anger

post-test other angerpre-test other anger

post-test anger (state)pre-test anger (state) 1 . 000

- . 0 2 7

- . 4 1 8
trait anxiety fear-free response

ANXIETY

post-test anxietypre-test anxiety

Figure 3. Final measurement models for depression, anger, and anxiety factors.
(Numbers on straight arrows represent standardized regression coefficients, 
while numbers on curved arrows represent covariances).
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chi-square initial = 52.559, degrees of freedom difference 
= 54, p >.25. Because these models are not significantly 
different, it is parsimonious to interpret the final model 
in that it fits the data just as well as the initial model 
with fewer parameters. Therefore, hypotheses are 
interpreted based on the significance of paths in the final 
model.

Depression
It can be seen in comparing Figure 3 to Figure 2 that 

all but two causal paths in the measurement model were 
supported. As specified, the BDI, trait-like measure of 
depression, did have a causal effect oh the subjects' 
ratings of their state pre-test depression score, which 
then had a causal effect on their state post-test 
depression score, that is, the post-test depression score 
was residualized on pre-test and trait depression. However 
BDI measured depression did not have a significant effect 
on subject's ratings of the upsettingness of the event or 
whether subjects indicated that they were depressed on the 
free response measure. This indicates that initial trait 
levels were not significantly related to subsequent ratings 
of upset or the free response measure.

Based on the above, the factor "DEPRESSION" is 
interpreted as a state measure of the subjects' depressed 
state following the manipulation. It is also best 
described as a measure of the reaction to the threat.
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In examining significant hypothesized causal pathways 

to depression (Figure 4), both the interpersonal and 
achievement focused threats were found to directly cause an 
increase in depression, supporting a main hypothesis of 
this study. In order to test the hypothesis that the 
focused threats would not differ in magnitude in the 
causation of depression, a model was run identical to that 
of the final model, with the additional constraint of 
equality between the paths from the achievement and 
interpersonal focused threats to depression. The chi- 
square difference test yielded the following: chi-square 
(387, N =164) = 732.945 minus chi-square (385, N = 164) = 
727.778 is equal to 5.167 (2, N = 164), p >.05. This 
indicates that the two models were not significantly 
different and, therefore, that the effect sizes for the 
paths do not differ, meaning that the causal effects on 
depression of the focused threats do not differ.

Further, as hypothesized, change in self-esteem had a 
significant causal influence on depression such that a 
decrease in self-esteem caused an increase in depression.
Of the attributions hypothesized to cause depression, only 
an attribution along the controllability dimension 
significantly led to depression. As predicted, the lower 
the perceived controllability of the threat, the greater 
the increase in depression.
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Hypothesized causal paths that were not found to 

significantly cause depression (Figure 5) included 
attributions along the internal/external dimension, the 
stable/unstable dimension, the specific/global dimension, 
and the intentional/unintentional dimension.

One variable which was part of the alternative model 
did have a significant causal effect (Figure 6). There was 
a main effect for the interpersonal threat, such that when 
such a threat was experienced it did have a direct causal 
effect on depression. Because of dummy coding, this result 
indicates that the interpersonal threat had a significantly 
greater casual effect than the control in causing 
depression. Dummy coding is often used when one is 
interested in comparing the mean for two or more groups 
against the mean for a control group on some measure. 
Through dummy coding variables are created such that the b 
representing that variable is equal to the difference 
between the mean of the group represented by the variable 
and the mean of the control group. As such, a test of 
significance of the b is equivalent to a test of the 
difference between the two means. Such a test was 
performed in the result described above.

In sum, the main hypothesis that a match between 
diathesis and stressor causes depression was supported for 
both the interpersonal and achievement diathesis-stress 
combinations. Also supported was the equivalency of the
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effects of the focused threats on depression and the causal 
effect on depression of a decrease of self-esteem. There 
was very little support for attributions leading to 
depression.

Anger
All paths in the measurement model for the anger 

factor were found to be significant (compare Figures 2 and
3) . The "ANGER" factor is a measure of the change in state 
anger from pre- to post-manipulation.

Similar to the findings concerning depression, as 
hypothesized, significant direct causal effects on anger 
were found for both the interpersonal and achievement 
focused threats, the diathesis-stress combinations. (Figure
4) . Also as hypothesized, and similar to the findings for 
depression, change in self-esteem had a significant causal 
influence on anger such that a decrease in self-esteem 
caused an increase in anger. Of the attributions 
hypothesized to cause increased anger, attributions along 
the controllability, stability, and intentionality 
dimensions were found to significantly lead to anger. As 
predicted attributions of lower controllability, greater 
stability, and greater intentionality caused greater 
increases in anger.

Finally, the direct causal effect of the interpersonal 
focused threat on depression was compared to that on anger, 
as was the direct causal effect of the achievement focused
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threat on depression compared to that on anger = It was 
hypothesized that the interpersonal focused threat would 
have an equivalent causal effect on depression and anger 
and that the achievement focused threat would also have an 
equivalent effect on depression and anger. Two additional 
models were run,. in the first the paths from the 
interpersonal focused threat to depression and anger were 
constrained to be equal, while in the second the paths from 
the achievement focused threat to depression and anger were 
constrained to be equal. Both models were then compared to 
the final model (Figure 7). For the first comparison, the 
chi-square difference test yielded the following: chi- 
square constrained (387, N = 164) = 730.835 minus chi- 
square final (385, N = 164) = 727.388 is equal to 3.442 (2, 
N=164), p > .10. This indicates that the effect of the 
interpersonal focused threat on depression and anger does 
not differ. For the second comparison, the chi-square 
difference test yielded the following: chi-square 
constrained (387, N =164).= 733.065 minus chi-square final 
(385, N = 164) = 727.388 is equal to 5.677, p > .05. The 
effect of the achievement focused threat on depression does 
not significantly differ from the effect of the achievement 
focused threat on anger.

Hypothesized causal pathways that were not found to 
significantly cause an increase in anger (Figure 5) 
included attributions along the internal/external dimension
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and the specific/global dimension. Another hypothesis not 
supported concerned the hypothesized equality of the 
effects of the focused threats on anger. In order to test 
this hypothesis, a model was run identical to that of the 
final model, with the additional constraint of equality 
between the paths from the achievement and interpersonal 
focused threats to anger. The chi-square difference test 
yielded the following: chi-square (387, N = 164) = 735.388 
minus chi-square (385, N = 164) = 727.778 = 7.61 (2, N = 
164), p <.025. This indicates that the two models were 
significantly different and, therefore, that the effect 
sizes for the paths do differ, meaning the causal effects 
on anger of the focused threats do differ. The achievement 
focused threat has a significantly greater direct effect on 
anger than does the interpersonally focused threat.

Again similar to the results for depression, and part 
of the alternative model, a direct main causal effect of 
the interpersonal threat on anger was supported (Figure 6). 
This indicates that the interpersonal threat had a 
significantly greater effect than the control in causing 
anger.

In sum, as with depression, the main hypothesis that a 
match between diathesis and stressor causes depression was 
supported for both diathesis-stress combinations. Also 
supported was equivalency of the causal effects of the 
interpersonal focused threat on depression and anger, the
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equivalency of the causal effects of the achievement 
focused threat on depression and anger, and the causalr ' '
effect on depression of a decrease of self-esteem. 
Furthermore, there was clearer support for attributions 
leading to anger, in that attributions of lower 
control1ability, greater stability, and greater 
intentionality led to increased anger in predicted ways.

Unexpectedly, it was found that the achievement 
focused threat caused a greater increase in anger than the 
interpersonal focused threat. Finally, not hypothesized 
but found was a direct effect of the interpersonal threat 
in causing increased anger.
Anxiety ,

The. ""ANXIETY" factor is also a change in state factor. 
All the predicted paths in the measurement model for this 
factor were found to be significant (Figure 3). 
Unexplainably, however, the free response indicator,
"fear", was negatively related to the factor, indicating 
that those indicating that they were afraid or anxious 
during the free response portion of the procedure, actually 
felt less anxious than those not indicating they were 
afraid.

It was hypothesized that the process thought to occur 
in the causation of anger and depression would not occur 
for anxiety. Therefore, all paths to anxiety represent 
paths in the alternative model.
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The main finding of importance concerning anxiety was , 

no significant direct causal effects of the focused threats 
on anxiety, contrary to the findings for depression and 
anxiety. However, as with depression and anxiety, a 
decrease in self-esteem did cause an increase in anxiety 
(Figure 6)„ Of the attributional variables, the locus and 
controllability dimensions evidenced direct causation of 
anxiety, such that the more situational and more 
uncontrollable the attributions, the greater the anxiety 
(Figure 6).

Of the main effects, it was found that the extent of 
the subject's achievement focus had a direct causal effect 
on anxiety such that a greater achievement focus lead to 
increased anxiety. Further, the interpersonal threat had a 
direct causal effect, indicating that the interpersonal 
threat had a significantly greater effect than the control 
in causing anxiety (Figure 6).

In summary, it appears that, as hypothesized, the 
process expected to lead to depression and anger is 
relatively specific to the causation of depression and 
anger and does not apply to anxiety. First and foremost, 
neither focused threats directly caused anxiety. Secondly, 
although there was a causal effect along the locus 
attributional dimension, it was opposite to that expected 
for depression and anger, in that the greater the extent 
the subject attributed the threat to external causes the
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greater the anxiety. The only similarities to the 
hypothesized causal paths to depression and anger concerned 
the findings that a decrease in self-esteem lead to 
increased anxiety as did higher perceived 
uncontrollability. Also similar, although not 
hypothesized, was the direct causal effect of the 
interpersonal threat. However, unlike the findings for 
depression and anger was the finding of the direct causal 
effect on anxiety of the extent of the subject's 
achievement focus.
Causation of the Mediators; Causal Attributions and Change 
in Self-Esteem

Locus Attributional Dimension
It was hypothesized that the focused threats would 

cause an attribution along the internality-extemality 
dimension. The achievement focused threat did have a 
significant causal effect on this dimension such that, as 
hypothesized, the greater the focused threat the greater 
the extent to which the event was attributed internally 
(Figure 4). The interpersonal focused threat, however, did 
not have a significant causal effect along this 
attributional dimension (Figure 5).

Of the causal effects representative of the 
alternative model, only the achievement threat had a 
significant effect along the locus attributional dimension 
(Figure 6), indicating that those receiving the achievement
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threat made more external attributions than those in the 
control condition.

Controllability Attributional Dimension
Neither the interpersonal focused threat nor the 

achievement focused threat had a significant causal effect 
on the controllability dimension (Figure 5).

Only the interpersonal threat, of the causal effects 
of the alternative model, had a significant effect (Figure
6), such that those receiving the interpersonal threat made 
attributions of greater controllability than those in the 
control condition.

Stability Attributional Dimension
It was hypothesized that both the interpersonal and 

achievement focused threats would tend to cause an 
attribution of greater stability concerning the threat.
The interpersonal focused threat did have a significant 
causal effect, although in the opposite direction to that 
hypothesized, that is, tending to cause attributions of 
greater instability (Figure 5). Further, it was found that 
the achievement focused threat did not have a significant 
causal effect along this dimension (Figure 5).

Aspects of the alternative model found to be 
significant were main effects for the extent of achievement 
and interpersonal focus (Figure 6) in the direction of 
greater stability.
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Specificity Attributional Dimension 
Neither focused threats had a significant causal 

effect along the specific-global attributional dimension 
(Figure 5), contrary to hypotheses.

It was found, supporting part of the alternative 
model, that the interpersonal threat had a direct causal 
effect along this dimension such that those receiving such 
a threat tended to make more global attributions than those 
in the control condition (Figure 6). It was also found 
that a greater achievement focus led to a tendency to make 
more global attributions (Figure 6)=

Intentionalitv Attributional Dimension 
It was hypothesized that both focused threats would 

cause an attribution along the intentionality dimension 
reflecting a tendency to see the threats as more 
intentional than unintentional. Significant support was 
found for the interpersonal focused threat (Figure 4), but 
not for the achievement focused threat (Figure 5).

Neither interpersonal focus or threat nor achievement 
focus or threat had a significant direct causal affect on 
the intentionality attribution, as expected.

Change in Self-Esteem
First, as presented earlier, in order to create a 

measure of change in state self-esteem, trait self-esteem 
was allowed to cause pre-test self-esteem which then was 
allowed to cause post-test self-esteem, thus residualizing
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post-test self-esteem on pre-test self-esteem and, 
indirectly, on trait esteem. As can be seen in Figure 4, 
these causal paths did remain in the final model meaning 
that post-test self esteem can be considered a "change in 
state self-esteem" measure.

Of the hypothesized causal paths to post-test self
esteem, none were found to be significant (Figure 5). 
Further, there were no significant, alternative model, 
causal paths from any of the main effects, that is, 
interpersonal focus or threat nor achievement focus or 
threat.

In summary, hypotheses stating that the focused 
threats and only these threats would cause attributions of 
greater internality, lower controllability, greater 
stability., greater global ity, greater intent ionality, and 
lower self-esteem were only partially supported. Of the 
twelve hypothesized causal pathways from both focused 
threats to each of the five attributional dimensions and 
self-esteem, only two were found to be statistically 
significant and in the direction expected. Of the twenty 
four possible causal pathways from each of the four main 
effects (interpersonal and achievement foci and threats) to 
each of the five attributional dimensions and self-esteem, 
representing pieces of the alternative model, six were 
found to be significant.
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These findings, along with those reported above for 

the causation by these attributions of depression, anger, 
and anxiety, paint an unclear picture of the role of causal 
attributions in the diathesis-stress-reaction relationship. 
It can be seen in Figure 4 that the only truly mediated 
effect was the causation of attributions of greater 
intentionality by the interpersonally focused threat with 
such attributions of greater intentionality then causing - 
anger. Of the other attributions and change in self-esteem 
causing depression and anger, none were caused by the 
focused threats.

What is clear is that the causation of anxiety is 
really not a function of the process proposed for the 
causation of depression and anger. Not only were there no 
direct effects of the focused threats on anxiety, but of 
the two attributional dimensions and change in self-esteem 
causing anxiety, the tendency for attributions of lower 
controllability and the decrease in self-esteem were not 
significantly caused by either focused threat and, although 
attributions along the locus dimension, caused by the 
achievement focused threat, did cause anxiety, the 
relationship was in the opposite direction to that 
hypothesized for depression and anger (see Figure 6).
Sex Differences

Sex differences were examined by 1) examining simple 
bivariate correlations between sex and the independent
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variables; and 2) running multiple regressions, based on 
the final model, such that sex differences could be 
examined in each causal pathway. The latter was 
accomplished by regressing each endogenous dependent 
variable in the model on 1) each variable determined in the 
above analyses to have directly caused that dependent 
variable; 2) sex; and 3) the interaction of the direct 
causal variable and sex. In two cases, that is, in the 
causation of the focused threats, only the threat and 
threat by sex interaction were included in the regression. 
Because the focused threat can only exist with the 
existence of the threat, it made no sense to look at the 
main effect or interaction of the focus with sex, nor did 
it make sense to look only at the main effect for sex. In 
another two cases, that is, in the causation of the 
stability dimension and the locus dimension, hierarchical 
multiple regressions were used due to the existence of both 
direct and indirect causation. In the case of the 
stability dimension, interpersonal focus has a causal 
effect along this dimension as does the interpersonal 
focused threat, which is caused, in part, by the 
interpersonal focus. An attribution along the locus 
dimension is caused by both the achievement focus and 
achievement focused threat, the latter being caused by the 

The order for the hierarchical regressionsformer.
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follows that outlined above with the variables occurring 
earlier in the causal sequence entered first.

In these regression analyses, main effects for sex 
simply indicate sex differences in the dependent variable. 
However, an interaction between a causal variable and sex 
indicate a sex difference in the causation of the dependent 
variable. In such a case, the sex difference in the 
dependent variable is directly explainable in terms of the 
causal structure of the model.

Results of the bivariate correlations can be seen in 
Table 1. Sex differences were found in trait self-esteem 
(r= -.26, p=.0010), trait anxiety (r=-.35, p=.0001),
"trait" (BDI) depression (r=-.23, p=. 0025), and 
interpersonal focus (r=-.24j p=.0017), indicating that 
females had significantly lower trait self-esteem, 
significantly greater trait anxiety and depression, and 
were significantly higher in interpersonal focus. These 
results fit current notions that females are 
overrepresented in anxious and depressed populations (see 
DSM III-R, American Psychiatric Association, 1987), and 
that females are more focused than males on 
interpersonal relationships (e.g., Arieti and Bemporad, 
1980).

Results of the simultaneous regressions can be seen in 
Table 2. In very few instances was there a significant 
effect for sex, either a main effect or interaction. In
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the prediction of the interpersonal focused threat there 
was a main effect for sex, F (1,158)= 4.31, p=.04, b= 1.40, 
indicating that males experienced a greater interpersonally 
focused threat than females. Second, a significant main 
effect for sex was found in the prediction of the 
intentionality attributional dimension, F (1,151)= 5.21, p= 
.02, b= -1.03, indicating females attributed greater 
intentionality to the threatening events than males.
Third, a main effect was found for sex in the prediction of 
the free response measure of fear, F (1,160)= 6.37, p=.01, 
b=-.41, indicating that females are more likely than males 
to experience or at least indicate they are afraid when 
threatened. As can be seen in Table 3, showing the 
hierarchical regressions, there were no significant main 
effects for sex nor any significant interactions between 
sex and other variables in the prediction of the stability 
and locus dimensions.

In summary, although there were sex differences in the 
mean levels for some variables, there was no evidence for 
sex differences in the causal nature of the process 
specified.



Table 1. Bivariate correlations between sex and the independent variables.

Variable I n

trait self-esteem  
trait anxiety 
Beck Inventory 
pre-test anger (state) 
pre-test self anger 
pre-test other anger 
achievement focus 
achievement threat 
interpersonal focus 
interpersonal threat

-0.25
-0.34
-0.23
-0.03
-0.07
-0.08
- 0.10

0.12
-0.24

0.10

<.005
<.0005
<.005
>.05
>.05
>.05
>.05
>.05
<.005
>.05
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Table 2. Simultaneous regressions examining the effect of sex on the dependent variables in

the final model.
Deoendent Variable Indeoendent Variable F fi b

focused threat-interp. interpersonal threat 241.10 <.0001 7.52
sex X interp. threat 1.67 >.05 -0 .83

focused threat-achieve. achievement threat 252.60 <.0001 5.94
sex X achieve, threat 0.25 >.05 -0 .2 5

pre-test self-esteem trait self-esteem 94.13 <.0001 -0 .17
sex 0.01 >.05 0.05
sex X trait esteem 0.03 >.05 0.01

post-test self-esteem pre-test self-esteem 35.00 <.0001 0.55
sex 0.00 >.05 -0.01
sex X pre-test esteem 0.25 >.05 0.09

specificity interpersonal threat 5.97 <.02 0.94
achievement focus 3.23 >.05 0.11
sex 0.00 >.05 -0 .0 2
sex X interp. threat 2.92 >.05 -1 .0 8
sex X achieve, focus 0.18 >.05 0.05

intentionality focused threat-interp. 0.05 >.05 -0.01
sex 5.21 < 0 3 -1 .03
sex X foe. threat-int. 1.56 >.05 ' 0.11

controllability interpersonal threat 2.60 >.05 -0 .6 7
sex 1.82 >.05 -0 .60
sex X interp. threat 1.53 >.05 0.84

pre-test anxiety trait anxiety 38.72 <0001 0.74
sex 1.41 >.05 2.12
sex X trait anxiety 1.23 >.05 -0 .23

post-test depression pre-test depression 24.42 <.0001 0.44
sex 0.52 >.05 -1 .2 0
sex X pre-test depres. 0.18 >.05 0.07

pre-test depression Beck Inventory 33.68 <0001 0.57
sex 0.62 >.05 -0 .9 4
sex X Beck Inventory 0.39 >.05 0.08
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Table 2. (Continued). Simultaneous regressions examining the effect of sex on the dependent

variables in the final model.
Deoendent Variable Indeoendent Variable £ E b

post-test anger (state) pre-test anger (state) 14.28 <.001 0.66
sex 0.02 >.05 -0 .54
sex X pre-test anger 0.01 >.05 -0 .04

post-test self anger pre-test self anger 7.52 <001 0.30
sex 1.74 >.05 0.67
sex X pre- self anger 2.54 >.05 -0 .33

post-test other anger pre-test other anger 10.71 <.005 0.34
sex 0.21 >.05 -0.71
sex X pre- other anger 0.34 >.05 -0.11

fear trait anxiety 1.57 >.05 -0.01
sex 6.37 < 0 5 -0.41
sex X trait anxiety 2.59 >.05 0.03
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Table 3. Hierarchical regressions examining the effect of sex on the dependent variables in

the final model.
Deoendent Variable Indeoendent Variable £ B b

locus focused threat-achieve. 3.90 <.05 -0 .23
achievement threat 0.15 >.05 -0 .33
sex 0.18 >.05 0.19
sex X foe. threat-ach. 0.50 >.05 0.18
sex X achieve, threat 0.50 >.05 -0 .17

stability focused threat-interp. 0.82 >.05 -0 .04
interpersonal focus 0.84 >.05 0.05
achievement focus 3.22 >.05 0.11
sex 0.16 >.05 0.41
sex X foe. threat-int. 2.38 >.05 -0 .14
sex X interp. focus 0.92 >.05 0.09
sex X achieve, focus 2.38 >.05 -0 .18
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DISCUSSION

This study sought to examine the nature of the 
relationships between specific diatheses and specific 
stressors in producing depressed affect. It also examined 
these specific diathesis-stress relationships in the 
causation of anger as well as anxiety. Furthermore, for 
the first time, a mechanism was proposed by which the 
diathesis-stress combinations or focused threats might 
cause both depression and anger.

A main hypothesis, that both the interpersonal and 
achievement focused threats would directly cause depression 
was supported. Further, the effect of the achievement 
focused threat was not different from the effect of the 
interpersonal focused threat. This is only the second 
study in this area to find clear support for the 
achievement related diathesis-stress combination in 
relationship to depression. Hammen et al. (1988) found 
that for unipolar depressives who experienced symptom onset 
or worsening as well as stressful events, all had more 
events prior to symptom onset matching their 
classification, via the SAS, as either sociotropic or 
autonomous, corresponding, roughly, to interpersonally or 
achievement focused, respectively.

Both focused threats were also found to cause anger, 
thus, extending the importance of examining this specific
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diathesis-stress relationships to the study of anger. Also 
supporting the utility of the model in explaining both 
depression and anger was the finding that the effect of the 
interpersonal focused threat was similar for both 
depression and anger, as was the effect of the achievement 
focused threat.

One difference between the findings for the causation 
of anger versus depression was that the achievement focused 
threat was a more powerful cause of anger than the 
interpersonal focused threat. This may be a function of a 
presentational strategy in which it is less acceptable to 
express anger about other people than it is to express 
anger about not reaching a particular goal. Alternatively, 
the subjects, being mostly freshman college students, may 
be experiencing academic challenges beyond that experienced 
before, and this may enhance their expression of anger in 
achievement situations. Because of the unexpected nature 
of this finding, replication appears to be needed before 
any emphasis is placed on this result.

Another finding worth some discussion is the 
specificity of the model to depression and anger, in that, 
as hypothesized, both focused threats, that is, diathesis- 
stress combinations, caused depression and anger while 
neither focused threat directly caused anxiety. Although 
this was hypothesized, some might see it as counter
intuitive, as it is well known that depression and anxiety
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tend to co-occur (see Greenberg, Vasquez, and Alloy, 1988, „ 
for a review). This raises the question of whether 
dividing the world into achievement and interpersonal 
domains is appropriate if one is interested in examining 
the causation of anxiety. There is some evidence in the 
study that this distinction is viable. The interpersonal 
threat did cause an increase in anxiety, as did the extent 
to which subjects typically focused on achievement related 
events. In fact, it appears that an interpersonal threat 
may be particularly powerful in causing a range of 
emotional reactions. However, it appears that the 
synergistic combination created by combining the diathesis 
and stress together within the interpersonal or achievement 
domain does not account for the production of anxiety and 
is specific to the causation of depression and anger.

It was hypothesized that the mechanism of action 
proposed in the model would occur similarly for males and 
females. There was quite strong support for the conclusion 
that this is so. The question this raises is, that if this 
is so, how does this model account for the well known 
finding that females are more likely to be depressed than 
males. It appears that females may be higher on some 
variables that contribute to the diathesis, thus increasing 
their vulnerability relative to males. First, and 
foremost, females in this study were found to be more 
interpersonally focused than males. They were also found
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to have lower self-esteem, and caitie into the study with 
higher scores on the Beck Inventory, both of which would 
increase the likelihood that a relevant threat would lead 
to depression.

There was consistent support for hypotheses regarding 
the direct effects of the focused threats on anger and 
depression. What is much less clear is the role of self
esteem and the attributional dimensions. Recall that the 
only truly mediated effect was the causation of 
attributions of greater intentionality by the achievement 
focused threat with such attributions of greater 
intentionality then causing anger. Of the other 
attributions and change in self-esteem causing depression 
and anger, none were caused by the focused threats^

A few possible explanations will be presented to 
account for the findings that the focused threats did not 
tend to lead to attributions and change in self-esteem 
which were also not consistently related to depression and 
anger. The most obvious explanation is that attributions 
and change in self-esteem are not particularly important in 
the diathesis-stress relationships. There are other 
explanations that are also plausible.

One explanation concerns recent models of the 
production of emotion in response to negative events or 
threats. Weiner (1985), Berkowitz (1990), and Brewin 
(1989) have all put forth theories with empirical support



97
related to the model examined in this study. For example, 
Weiner (1985) states:

It is contended that, following the outcome of an 
event, there is a general positive or negative 
reaction (a "primitive" emotion) based on the 
perceived success or failure of the outcome (the 
"primary appraisal"). These emotions, which 
include happy for success and frustrated and sad 
for failure, are labeled as outcome dependent- 
attribution independent, for they are determined 
by the...desired goal and not by the cause of the 
outcome, (p. 561).

According to this view, following the outcome appraisal and 
the affect generated, causal ascriptions are made, and a 
different set of more differentiated emotions is generated 
based on subsequent attributions. For example, self-esteem 
is hypothesized to be related to internal-external 
attributions, guilt is related to controllable causes, 
hopelessness is related to stable causes, and anger to 
controllable and stable causes. Although Weiner (1985) was 
referring to success and failure in the achievement domain, 
he is also clear in proposing that a similar process occurs 
within the interpersonal domain.

In all three conceptualizations, there is a direct, 
immediate emotional response to a threat or event 
hypothesized, followed by a cognitive response that
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modifies the affect. These suggest a different model that 
may also account for the results found in this study. It 
may be that the initial event brings into play the focused 
threats, which then lead to the more general, basically 
emotional reaction. This, in turn, leads to, or may lead 
to, depending on motivational factors (Berkowitz, 1990), 
causal attributions, which lead to more specific affective 
responses, including that related to self-esteem. This 
model would account for the finding that, in general, the 
effect of the focused threats on depression and anger were 
not mediated as predicted.

Basically, these models propose that affect causes 
cognitions, in this case attributions. This proposal has 
some support in other literature as well. For example, 
Cochran and Hammen (1985) evaluated the causal relation 
between attributions and depression in a prospective study, 
covering two months, with normal college students and 
depressed outpatients. They concluded that their data was 
more consistent in indicating that depression lead to 
cognitions than the reverse.

Alternatively, the model presented in the study may be 
viable in general, but may lack important pieces. If the 
causal attributions are related to specific emotional 
reactions, as presented by Weiner (1985), it is possible 
that the more general factors, representing anger,
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depression, and anxiety, are not specific enough to capture 
the effects of the attributions.

Furthermore, it appears that interactions among 
attributions may be important in causing depression. Brown 
and Siegel (1988) pointed out that the reformulation of the 
learned helplessness hypotheses (Abramson et al., 1978) 
concerns internal, stable, and global attributions for 
uncontrollable events, not just negative events. In a 
prospective study of stress and well-being of adolescent 
subjects, they found that internal, stable, and global 
attributions for uncontrollable negative events were 
related to increased depression,, whereas internal and 
global attributions for controllable negative events were 
inversely related to increases in depression. This may be 
important in the alternative model as well.

Also included in these models and not considered in 
the present study are "causal antecedents" (Weiner, 1985, 
p. 565) or influences on causal attributions such as 
specific information regarding past personal history, 
causal rules that are followed independent of events, and 
hedonistic biases, that is, the tendency to attribute 
success internally and failure externally. Lack of 
inclusion of these influences could, at least in part, 
account for the relatively small number of relationships 
between the focused threats and mediators and also between 
the attributional and self-esteem mediators and the
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affective measures. Again, this would be an important 
piece to include in any such model.

Other explanations are more directly related to the 
method used of having subjects recall events that may have 
occurred as much a two years prior to the study, coupled 
with using only self-report measures. Brewin (1989) states 
that limitations in explaining one’s own behavior are 
particulary applicable to "accounts of past actions and 
events...and to judgments about complex situations" (p.
384), particularly when there are a large number of 
relevant factors to consider and there are competing 
motivational concerns, such as the desire to preserve a 
positive self-image. These concerns appear applicable to 
the methodology used in this study.

Furthermore, Brewin (1989) points out that the act of 
consciously trying to apply labels and attributions could 
lead to accessing other events with similar attributions 
and affect associated with them, leading to a bias in the 
assessment of the current situation. Thus it is clear that 
a memory based procedure presents many obstacles to 
obtaining attributions clearly related only to the event in 
question. Future studies in this area should use actual 
interpersonal or achievement threats produced in the lab or 
naturalistically to address this possible problem.

There are a number of limitations to this study that 
need to be mentioned. One, just discussed, concerns the
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use of a memory based imagery procedure. It was chosen in 
an attempt to balance the need to capture a real life event 
for the subject versus the difficulty in creating or 
isolating such an event. As such, although the event was 
indeed real, it was not possible to examine how the subject 
actually reacted to the event while it was occurring.
Also, it is not clear what defines an event. At the 
extremes, an event might be getting immediate feedback on a 
job that is done or it might be the long and agonizing 
process of ending a relationship. Clearly there may be 
differences in how the two are processed and responded to.

Another limitation concerns the operationalization of 
the extent to which subject's focus on interpersonal versus 
achievement events. Although the method was found to be 
useful in this study and in that of Hammen et al. (1985), 
more precise means of specifying one's focus besides recall 
of events is likely to help clarify the mechanism at work. 
Furthermore, to be more certain that schemata are at work 
in processing the event, more sophisticated methods will be 
needed to provide convergent evidence, both that the 
inferred schemata exist and that they are active in the 
process.

A third limitation of the study is the use of college 
students. Because of the large number of subjects needed 
to perform the analyses used in this study, because the 
procedures used were likely to increase depression and
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anger, and because of limited resources, such a population 
was used. However, future work in determining the 
mechanism by which the diathesis-stress combinations cause 
depression and anger will need to focus on clinical 
populations. A related point concerns the fact that what 
has been modeled, in part, is depressed mood and not the 
syndrome of major depression, further indicating the need 
to extend this study to clinical populations.

Fourth, a complete model of the causation of 
depression and anger will need to include factors such as 
coping and resources (Hammen et al., 1985), within both the 
interpersonal and achievement domains. In a recent review 
of the literature concerning psychosocial factor’s that may 
lead to depression, Barnett and Gotlib (1988) discussed a 
number of recent theories that support the hypothesis that 
depression may be caused by disruption or loss of a central 
source of self-esteem among those not having alternative 
sources of self-esteem (Arieti and Bemporad, 1980; 
Hirschfeld et al., 1976; Linville, 1985; Oatley and Bolton, 
1985; Pyszczynski and Greenberg, 1987). Put another way, 
vulnerability to depression seems to be due, in part, to 
two tendencies. One is a tendency to over-invest one's 
self-esteem in a restricted number of roles or 
relationships. The second is a failure to develop and 
maintain greater self-complexity (Linville, 1985), diverse 
sources of self-esteem (Arieti and Bemporad, 1980;



103
Hirschfeld et al., 1976), or secondary roles (Oatley and 
Bolton, 1985).

Last, it is important to emphasize that because the 
model in this study was accepted, does not mean it is the 
only acceptable psychosocial model of how depression and 
anger are caused. This is particularly obvious given that 
there were statistical indications of lack of fit of this 
model. Furthermore, as mentioned above, the data do 
indicate at least one other possible model, and there are 
certainly more.

Despite these limitations, the study provides clear 
evidence that this is an important area of study in trying 
to understand the causation of depression and anger and 
that the method of analysis used is likely to be helpful in 
understanding the process involved.
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APPENDIX A

BEHAVIORAL EXAMPLES BOOKLET

Social Security #__________________________
Age_________ ;_
Sex___________
Year in School___________ (Fr, So, Jr, or Sr)
Directionss On the next four pages are listed four types of 
experiences you may have hado For each type listed, please 
think of as many examples as you can of actual times when 
you have had this experience over the oast month. Write 
each example down next to a number and complete the 9=point 
rating scale associated with it. Do not be lengthy in your 
descriptions or go into overly personal detail. The idea 
is to come up with as many specific but brief examples as 
possible. Remember, we are.interested only in actual 
experiences you have had. If you can01 think of any 
examples, that's fine too? just check the box indicating 
this is so and rate how typical this month has been.

Don't worry how others may judge your experiences.
Use your own frame of reference. Take as long as you need 
to complete each page.
Here is an examples
TIMES OVER THE PAST MONTH WHEN YOU HAVE FELT ANGRY AT YOUR 
MOTHER

How angry did you feel? 
A LITTLE VERY

MUCH1 When she wouldn*t let 1--2--—  3— —4="—  5*-- 6———7---8---9
me go out on a date
on a weekday night.

2 When she cot mad at me 1--2 ■— 3—— 4— —5---6--- 7--8---9
for not cleaning u p  mv
room.___________ „____ _I can think of no examples

How frequently have you had this type of experience over 
the past month? Check ones

___Almost continually ___Several times a day
___Several times a week ___Several times a month

How typical has this month been? Check one:
__I usually have this ___This month has ___I usually
experience less often been typical have this

experience 
more often
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TIMES OVER THE PAST MONTH WHEN YOU FELT 

BAD ABOUT YOURSELF OR THE WAY YOUR LIFE WAS GOING 
How bad did you feel? r

A LITTLE VERY MUCH
1 l— 3™—■4™■—5——— V™

2 1—"—2 ■*"""*—3 — 4———5— — —*7———0———^

3 3_—— 2-- 3---4——-5"— ■™6"—™"7"———8™——9

5

6

7

8

9

______I can think of no examples
How frequently have you had this type of experience over 
the past month? Check one:

.__ Almost continually ___Several times a day
___Several times a week   Several times a month

How typical has this month been? Check one:
___I usually have this ___This month has ___I usually
experience less often been typical have this

experience 
more often
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TIMES OVER THE PAST MONTH WHEN YOU FELT 

GOOD ABOUT YOURSELF OR THE WAY YOUR LIFE WAS GOING 
How good did you feel?
1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

A LITTLE VERY MUCH

9

I can think of no examples
How frequently have you had this type of experience over 
the past month? Check one:

___Almost continually ___Several times a day
___Several times a week ___Several times a month

How typical has this month been? Check one:
___I usually have this ___This month has ___I usually
experience less often been typical have this

experience 
more often
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TIMES OVER THE PAST MONTH WHEN YOU FELT 

GUILTY OR CRITICAL OF YOURSELF FOR NOT DOING WHAT YOU 
SHOULD OR DOING WHAT YOU SHOULD NOT 

How guilty or self-critical did you feel?
A LITTLE VERY MUCH

1  1  2 — “ “ 3 — —■— 4  “ “ "“ S — — — ” 7  —• —*— 8 — — 9

6

_____ _I. can think of no examples
How frequently have you had this type of experience over 
the past month? Check one:

___Almost continually ___Several times a day
___Several times a week  Several times a month

How typical has this month been? Check one:
___I usually have this ___This month has ___I usually
experience less often been typical have this

experience 
more often
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TIMES OVER THE PAST MONTH WHEN YOU FELT 

REJECTED, HELPLESS. OR DEPENDENT ON OTHERS FOR EMOTIONAL
NEEDSHow rejected, 

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

helpless, or dependent did you feel?
A LITTLE VERY MUCH

8 1— —2———3-— — -7-- 8-—“9

9

I can think of no examples
How frequently have you had this type of experience over 
the past month? Check one:

_ Almost continually ___Several times a day
___Several times a week  Several times a month

How typical has this month been? Check one:
___I usually have this ___This month has ___I usually
experience less often been typical have this

experience 
more often
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SCORING OF THE BEHAVIORAL EXAMPLES BOOKLET

The purpose of this manual is to help raters decide on the 
nature of events provided by subjects in the Behavioral 
Examples Booklet.
I) Interpersonal Items

a) items directly involving another or having to do 
with another solely in a social context count as 
interpersonal items.

b) examples
1) "When me and my good friend '
hung out all night and talked about a 
lot of things."
2) "When I wanted to talk to my girlfriend and 
couldn't get hold of her."
3) "When I went to a party at a 
friend's and had a good time."
4) "When an old boyfriend called to say 
he remembered my birthday."
5) "When my best friend had a baby."
(interpersonal because Subj ect is happy 
as a result of the friendship)

II) Achievement items
a) items that pertain solely to school, work, 
health/fitness, athletics, and/or finances count 
as achievement items.
b) examples

1) "I didn't lose as much weight as I 
had wanted to in a month."
2) "I got a bad grade on one of my 
business cases."
3) "I finally did well on an exam..."
4) "Anytime I think about our finances, 
wishing I didn't have to go to school 
or had a better job".

III) Mixed items
a) items with both interpersonal aspects and 
achievement aspects (i.e., that involve school, 
work, health\fitness, athletics, and/or finances) 
are mixed items and count as both an 
interpersonal and achievement item.
b) examples

1) "For hot getting drunk one night 
before an exam when my roommates tried



SCORING OF BEHAVIORAL EXAMPLES BOOKLET (Continued)

to have me drink,”
2) "My dad saying I was doing a good 
job (in school),"
3) "This occured when ray instructor 
gave some compliments and good comments 
in front of my classmates about my 
design on residential area,"
4) "I felt rejected because of my 
rejection letters," (Work related)
5) "My friends have all been recently 
getting stoned a lot, I have never 
smoked pot before. I have been offered 
some on several occasions and have 
refused each time." (Health related)
6) "I felt helpless when my fashion 
teacher gave me a D+ on my test and I 
thought I deserved a better grade and 
basically there was nothing I could do 
about it." (Would be achievement except 
that the subject points out who gave 
her the grade).
7) "My sorority gave me a balloon and 
singing telegram with my other hold
over sisters to congragulate me on 
finishing study tables and for 
initiation." (A social situation having 
to do with school work).
8) "Nobody I asked wants to run with me 
as I get back in shape." (Interpersonal 
because he/she wants someone to be 
with; achievement because it has to do 
with health/fitness).
9) " I  got compliments about my weight 
loss and tan." (Interpersonal because 
of compliment; achievement because of 
health/fitness).
10) "When I knocked my tooth lose and I 
didn't have money to get it fixed or a 
car, so I had to call my brother who 
lives in town." (Interpersonal because 
he/she had to call the brother; 
achievement because of finances).
11) "When all the other players 
congratulated me on a job well done." 
(Interpersonal because others 
congratulate him/her; achievement 
because of athletics).



SCORING OF BEHAVIORAL EXAMPLES BOOKLET (Continued)

12) "I helped one of my friends do a 
paper that she got an "A" on."
(Interpersonal because he/she helped a 
friend; achievement because it has to 
do with school, although vicariously 
through the friend).

IV) Vague items
a) items that do not involve another person and 
do not involve any of the achievement categories 
mentioned above are vague items and are not 
counted in determining the subject's orientation.
b) examples

1) "I don't have enough willpower."
• 2) "I set the alarm off on my 
boyfriend's car" (it is unclear if the 
consequences of this act had anything 
to do with her boyfriend).

, . 3) "I found an apartment."
4) "I gave blood."
5) "Deciding finally what I will be 
doing this summer."
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APPENDIX C

ATTITUDES QUESTIONNAIRE

Instructions; Please read each statement and decide whether 
you feel in general that it is mostly true as applied to 
you or mostly false. Please circle the appropriate letter 
(T-true, F-false) directly to the right of each statement. 
Answer 'True' to positively stated questions if they are 
true as often or more often than stated. For example, 
answer 'True' to "Occasionally, I play poker" if you play
occasionally or more often.
1. I find it hard to keep my mind on a task or 

job.
T F

2. I am sometimes irritated by people who ask 
favors of me.

T F

3.1 am happy most of the time. T F
4. Before voting, I thoroughly investigate the 

qualifications of all the candidates.
T F

5. I believe I am no more nervous than most 
others.

T F

6. I sometimes think when people have a 
misfortune they only got what they 
deserved.

T F

7. I am more sensitive than most other people. T F
8. I like to gossip at times. T F
9. On occasion I have had doubts about my 

ability to succeed in life.
T F

10. There have been occasions when I took 
advantage of someone.

T F

11. I am a high-strung person. T F
12. I have never intensely disliked anyone. T F
13. I cannot keep my mind on one thing. T F
14. I never make a long trip without checking 

the safety of my car.
T F
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15. I have periods of such great restlessness T F
that I cannot sit.

16. I am always courteous, even to people who T F
are disagreeable.

17. On a few occasions, I have given up doing T F
something because I thought too little of 
my ability.

18. I am always careful about my manner of dress. T F
19. At times I think I am no good at all. T F
20. I have never felt that I am no good at all. T F
21. When I don't know something, I don't at all T F

mind admitting it.
22. I am usually calm and not easily upset. T F
23. I never resent being asked to return a favor. T F
24. I am not unusually self-conscious. T F
25. I sometimes try to get even, rather than T F

forgive and forget.
26. If I could get into a movie without paying T F

and be sure I was not seen, I would probably 
do it.

27. I work under a great deal of tension. T F
28. I have never deliberately said something T F

that hurt someone's feelings.
29. I can remember "playing sick" to get out of T F

something.
30. I am inclined to take things hard. T F
31. I sometimes feel resentful when I don't get T . F

my way.
32. Life is a strain for me much of the time. T F

ATTITUDES QUESTIONNAIRE (Continued)



33. No matter who I"m talking to. I'm always a T F
good listener.

34. I certainly feel useless at times. T F
35. I always try to practice what I preach. T F
36. There have been times when I was quite T F

jealous of the good fortune of others.
37. I sometimes feel that I am about to go to T F

pieces.
38. I have never been irked when people expressed T F

ideas very different from my own.
39. My table manners at home are as good as when T F

I eat out in a restaurant.
40. There have been occasions when I felt like T F

smashing things..
41. I have sometimes felt that difficulties were T F

piling up so high that I could not overcome 
them.

42. I never hesitate to go out of my way to help T F
someone in trouble.

43. It is sometimes hard for me to go on with my T F
work if I am not encouraged.

44. At times I have really insisted on having T F
things my own way.

45. I feel anxiety about something or someone T F
almost all the time.

46. I'm always willing to admit it when I make a T F
mistake.

47. There have been times when I felt like T F
rebelling against people in authority even 
though I knew they were right.

48. I frequently find myself worrying about T F
something.
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49. I have almost never felt the urge to tell T F
someone off.

50. I shrink from facing a crisis or difficulty. T F
51. I don't find it particularly difficult to get T F

along with loud-mouthed, obnoxious people.
52. I am certainly lacking in self-confidence. T F
53. I would never think of letting someone else T Fbe punished for my wrong-doings.

ATTITUDES QUESTIONNAIRE (Continued)
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APPENDIX D

COLLEGE LIFE INVENTORY

GRID 1
Instructions; 1) At the top of the following grid, please 
indicate those people that you feel you can turn to for 
help with problems in your personal life. 2) Next, please 
rate how readily available each person is and, beneath that 
rating, please rate how helpful each person is likely to be 
in a time of need. (Please indicate your responses by 
circling the appropriate numbers).Please notes if you need more room on this grid, please 
raise your hand and the experimenter will provide you with 
a second such page.

not very 
available

moderately
available

very
available
not very 
helpful

moderately
helpful

very
helpful

ex.
Jon
1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7

1
2
3
4
5
6 
7
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COLLEGE LIFE INVENTORY (Continued)

GRID 2
Instructions-1) At the top of the following grid, please 
indicate the things that you do or try to do in school, 
work, athletics, and/or health/fitness that provide you 
with a sense of accomplishment. Briefly indicate each 
thing by placing each in one box above the numbers. 2)
Next, please rate how often you are able to feel a sense of 
accomplishment within each area you have indicated and, 
beneath that, please indicate how good you feel when you 
feel this sense of accomplishment. (Please indicate your 
responses by circling the appropriate numbers)«
Please notes if you need more room on this grid, please 
raise your hand and the experimenter will provide you with 
a second such page.

not very 
often

moderately
often

very
often

not that 
good

moderately
good

very
good

1OY 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
& !  ! I ! I l l  1 1i | 1 j 1 1 1 1 1 ! i 1 1 1

1 1 1
1

j 2 j 2 2 2 ! 2 2 ! 2 2 1
1 2 1

1
I 3 1 3 .1 3 3 i 3 ! 3 3 3 11 3 1

1
j 4 j 4 1 4 4 4 j 4 ! 4 4 11 4 1

1
5 5 5 5 | 5 j 5 ! 5 5 1

1 5 1
1

6 6 6 6 6 6 i 6 6 1
1 6 1

1

I 7 1
7 7

i
7

i I 7 I 7 l
7 7

i
1
11
7 1

11
j 1 j 1 1 j 1 j 1 1 1 1 1 I

1 1 1
1| 2 |2 j 2 2 2 j 2 2 2 1

1 2 1
11 3 1 3 3 3 j 3 . 3 !3 3 1

1 3 1
1!4 14 4 4 4 4 !4 4 1

1 4 1
1

5 5 5 5 1 5 5 !5 5 1
1 5 1

1
6 6 6 6 6 6 6 6 1

1 6 1
1

7 7 7 7 7 7 17 7 1
1 7 1

1
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APPENDIX E

SELF-DESCRIPTION QUESTIONNAIRE

Directions; A number of statements that people use to 
describe themselves are given below. Read each statement 
and then circle the appropriate number to indicate how you 
feel right now. There are no right or wrong answers. Do 
not spend too much time on any one statement but give the 
answer which seems to describe your present feelings best.

I feel calm
NOT AT 
ALL 

... 1
SOME
WHAT

2
MODER- VERY 
ATELY MUCH 

3 4
I am furious. 1 2 3 4
I am tense... 1 2 3 4
I feel like banging on the....1 2

table
3 4

I feel at ease .1 2 3 4
I feel angry..................1 2
I am presently worrying over..1 2

possible misfortunes.
I feel like yelling at ....... 1 2

somebody.
I feel nervous................ 1 2
I feel like breaking things...1 2
I am ^ittery..................1 2
I am mad......................1 2

3
3

3

3
3
3
3

4
4

4

4
4
4
4

I am relaxed.................. 1 2
I feel irritated.............. 1 2
I cim worried................o. 1 2
I feel like hitting someone...! 2
I feel s t e a d y 1 2

3
3
3
3
3

4
4
4
4
4
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I am burned up............   1 2 3 4
I feel frightened............. 1 2 3 4
I feel like swearing.......... 1 2 3 4

Directions: If you are angry at the present time please 
indicate 1) who you are angry at (including yourself if 
applicable) and 2) how angry you feel. (Please circle one 
number for each person you indicate, including yourself if 
applicable).

not very moderately very
angry angry ' angry

-------- —  !------2------3------4------5----- ’6 :-- ---7

SELF DESCRIPTION QUESTIONNAIRE (Continued)

--- -------1-------2------3------4----— 5------6------7
-- ---- ----i-------2— ----3----— 4------5— ----6---— 7
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APPENDIX F 

CHECK LIST (FORM A)

Directions: Below you will find words which describe 
different kinds of moods and feelings. Check the words 
which describe How You Feel Now-— Today. Some of the words 
may sound alike, but we want you to check all the words 
that describe vour feelings. Work rapidly and check all 
the words which describe how you feel Right Now.
1. _Wilted 17. __Strong
2. Safe COH Tortured
3. Miserable 19. __Listless
4. __Gloomy to o __Sunny
5. __Dull 21. __Destroyed
6. __Gay 22. __Wretched
7. __Low-spirited 23 . __Broken
8. __Sad 24. __Light-hearted
9. Unwanted 25. __Criticized
10. __Fine 26. __Grieved
11. __Broken-hearted 27. __Dreamy
12 . __Down-cast to 00 __Hopeless
13 . __Enthusiastic 29. Oppressed
14 . __Failure 30. __Joyous
15 . Afflicted 31. __Weary

Active 32.__Droopy16.
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CHECK LIST (FORM C)

Directions; Below you will find words which describe 
different kinds of moods and feelings. Check the words 
which describe How You Feel Now— Today. Some of the words 
may sound alike, but we want you to check all the words 
that describe vour feelings. Work rapidly and check all 
the words which describe how you feel Right Now.
1. __Cheerless 17. __Buoyant
2. Animated COH __Tormented
3. Blue 19. __Weak
4. __Lost 20. __Optimistic
5. Deiected 21. __Low
6. __Healthy 22. __Deserted
7. __Discouraged 23. __Burdened
8. __Bad 24. __Wonderful
9. __Despondent 25. _Crushed
10 . Free 26. __Somber
11. __Despairing 27. __Interested
12 . __Uneasy CO04 __Joyless
13 . __Peaceful CO VO __Crestfallen
14 . __Grim 30. __Lucky
15. Distressed 31. __Chained
16. Whole 32. Pessimistic
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APPENDIX G

BECK DEPRESSION INVENTORY

Instructions; On this questionnaire are groups of 
statements. Please read each group of statements 
carefully. Then pick out the one statement in each group 
which best describes the way you have been feeling the PAST 
WEEK, INCLUDING TODAY! Circle the number beside the 
statement you picked. If several statements in the group 
seem to apply equally well, circle each one. Be sure to 
read all the statements in each group before making vour 
choice.
1

2

3

4

5

0 I do not feel sad.
1 I feel sad.
2 I am sad all the time and I can't snap out of it
3 I am so sad or unhappy that I can't stand it.
0 I am not particularly discouraged about the future.
1 I feel discouraged about the future.
2 I feel I have nothing to look forward to.
3 I feel that the future is hopeless and that things 
cannot improve.

0 I do not feel like a failure.
1 I feel I have failed more than the average person
2 As I look back on my life, all I can see is a lot of 

failures.
3 I feel I am a complete failure as a person.
0 1  get as much satisfaction out of things as I used
to.

1 I don't enjoy things the way I used to.
2 I don't get real satisfaction out of anything 
anymore.

3 I am dissatisfied or bored with everything.
0 I don't feel particularly guilty.
1 I feel guilty a good part of the time.
2 I feel quite guilty most of the time.1
3 I feel guilty all of the time.
0 I don't feel I am being punished.
1 I feel I may be punished.
2 I expect to be punished.
3 I feel I am being punished.

6
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BECK DEPRESSION INVENTORY (Continued)

7 0 1  don't feel disappointed in myself.
1 I am disappointed in myself.
2 I am disgusted with myself.
3 I hate myself.

8 0 I don't feel I am any worse than anybody else.
1 I am critical of myself for my weaknesses or 
mistakes.

2 I blame myself all the time for my faults.
3 I blame myself for everything bad that happens.

9 0 1  don't have any thoughts of killing myself
I I  have thoughts of killing myself, but I would not 
carry.them out.

2 I would like to kill myself.
3 I would kill myself if I had the chance.

10 0 1  don't cry anymore than usual.
1 I cry more now than I used to.
2 I cry all the time now.
3 I used to be able to cry, but now I can't cry even

though I want to.
11 0 I am no more irritated now than I ever am.

1 I get annoyed or irritated more easily than I used
to.

2 I feel irritated all the time now.
3 I don't get irritated at all by the.things that used 
to irritate me.

12 0 I have not lost interest in other people.
1 I am less interested in other people than I used to 
be.

2 I have lost most of my interest in other people.
3 I have lost all of my interest in other people.

13 0 1  make decisions about as well as I ever could.
1 I put off making decisions more than I used to.
2 I have greater difficulty in making decisions than 
before.

3 I can't make decisions at all anymore.
14 0 1  don't feel I look any worse than I used to.

1 I am worried that I am looking old or unattractive.
2 1  feel that there are permanent changes in my 
appearance that make me look unattractive.

3 I believe that I look ugly.
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BECK DEPRESSION INVENTORY (Continued)

15 0 1  can work about as well as before.
1 It takes an extra effort to get started at doing 
something.

2 I have to push myself very hard to do anything.
3 I can't do any work at all.

16 0 1  can sleep as well as usual.
1 I don't sleep as well as I used to.
2 I wake up 1-2 hours earlier than usual and find it 
hard to get back to sleep.3 I wake up several hours earlier than I used to and
cannot get back to sleep.

17 0 1  don't get more tired than usual.
I I  get tired more easily than I used to.
2 I get tired from doing almost anything.
3 I am too tired to do anything.

18 0 My appetite is no worse than usual.
1 My appetite is not as good as it used to be.
2 My appetite is much worse now.
3 I have no appetite at all anymore.

19 0 1  haven't lost much weight, if any
1 I have lost more than 5 pounds.
2 I have lost more than 10 pounds.
3 1  have lost more than 15 pounds.

20 0 I am no more worried about my health than usual.
1 I am worried about physical problems such as aches 
and pains; or upset stomach; or constipation.

2 I am very worried about physical problems and it's 
hard to think of much else.

3 I am so worried about my physical problems, that I 
cannot think about anything else.

21 0 1  have not noticed any recent change in my interest
in sex.

1 I am less interested in sex than I used to be.
2 I am much less interested in sex now.
3 I have lost interest in sex completely.

lately. I am
purposely 
trying to 
lose 
weight 

Yes 
No
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APPENDIX H 

ATTITUDES ABOUT SELF

Directionss For each of the following statements, please 
indicate your level of agreement by circling either SA 
(strongly agree), A (agree), D (disagree) or SD (strongly 
disagree).
1. On the whole, I am satisfied with SA A D  SD 

myself.
2. At times I think I am no good at SA A D SD

all.
3. I feel that I have a number of good SA A D 

qualities.
4. I am able to dp things as well as SA A D  

most other people.
5.1 feel I do not have much to be SA A D

proud of.
6. I certainly feel useless at times. SA A D
7. I feel that I'm a person of worth, SA A D

at least on an equal plane with 
others.

8. I wish I could have more respect for SA A D 
myself.

SD

SD

SD

SD
SD

SD

9. All in all, I am inclined to feel SA A D  SD 
that I am a failure.

10. I take a positive attitude toward SA A D SD
myself.

B) Please indicate how you feel about yourself at the 
present time (please circle one response).

I do not feel 
very good about 

myself
I feel okay 

about 
myself

^  «= =• mm os mm mm ̂  «—  mm =■ *» —  mm

I feel very 
good about 
myself



APPENDIX I 

MANIPULATION

Now, what we would like you to do is think of one 
extremely negative or aversive event that you have 
experienced within the past two years that concerns the 
topic written on the piece of paper you have been given. 
Specifically, please think of an event matching the 
description given that still bothers you when you think 
about it or still bothers if you were to think about it. 
Please take a few seconds to read the statement now and try 
to think of one specific event that would still bother you 
that would fit the description. Please look up when you 
are done (stop here momentarily). Next, we are going to 
ask you to close your eyes so that you will be better able 
to concentrate and imagine the event (pause). Okay, 
everyone, please close your eyes (pause). Now, try to 
replay this event in your mind with as much detail and 
clarity as you possibly can. Try to imagine as clearly as 
possible the location, other people that are there, and 
what they are doing and saying. Also try to re-experience 
what you are saying, how your are feeling, how you body is 
feeling, and how you are acting or reacting. Imagine that 
you are there now, feel yourself into the situation as if 
it were actually happening right now.(Allow one minute)...

126



Now please describe the event as completely as 
possible, following the directions on the page entitled 
Written Description of the Event, the next page in the 
booklet that has been provided. This information is very 
important!

Please be assured that we realize this information may 
be of a sensitive and private nature and, as such, it will 
be kept completely confidential.

After you complete this page, please go ahead and 
complete the rest of the pages, being careful to read the 
directions first for each new page.

127
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APPENDIX J

REVIEW OF PETER LANG1S WORK

The framework for the present conceptualization comes 
from the work of Lang and colleagues on emotional imagery 
and fear (eg. Lang, 1977, 1979, 1984, 1985; Lang, Kozak, 
Miller, Levin and McLean, 1980). They have proposed that 
emotional information is coded in memory in the form of 
propositions that are organized into an associative 
network, much like that used by Anderson and Bower (1974) 
and Kieras (1978). This associative network makes up the 
emotional image or cognitive schema. The propositions are 
of at least two types: stimulus propositions, that is, 
descriptions or assertions about stimuli (e.g., a woman 
standing three feet away) and response propositions, that 
is, assertions that concern behaviors (e.g., my palms are 
sweating, my heart is pounding, etc.) (Lang, 1977,1979).

The schema or emotional image, because it is 
propositional in nature is not an analogue or literal 
representation of experience, but contains logical 
relations between concepts (Lang, 1977).

Lang (1984), using the phobic as a prototype, also 
describes how the schema or schemata are activated. He 
proposes that a critical number of propositions must be 
matched by some stimulus for activation of the entire 
conceptual network to occur. It is also asserted that the
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more completely and consistently the stimulus information 
matches the prototype, the more likely the schema will be 
activated leading to a response. Therefore, the 
probability of an emotional response decreases with 
degraded stimulus input and increases if both stimulus and 
response propositions are used to access the schema.
Related to this, the more coherent the associative network 
of the schema, the more likely schematic activation will be 
(Lang, 1985). Further, if the stimulus is degraded it is 
more likely to access the schema if other propositions of 
the schema are independently activated. Lastly, the 
emotion response prototype or schema is accessible via 
instructions and/or descriptions of events in natural 
language, but this is a degraded stimulus input making 
activation less likely. In such a case the ability of the 
subject to transpose the semantic input into the deep 
structural code of the schema may play a crucial role.

The inference drawn from this is that the best way to 
tap the schema may be to direct the subject to recall 
his/her own depressing experience, while emphasizing that 
they try to use both stimulus and response propositions as 
cues to access this experience in memory.

Implicitly, Lang’s theorizing points to an all or 
nothing process in schematic activation and therefore in 
emotional responding. This may very well describe the case 
in the phobic response but it does not seem to match the
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differences in intensity possible in depressive responding 
as well as in anger and hostile responding. This continuum 
in the response may be due to how completely and 
consistently the stimulus information matches the schema. 
That is, the more completely and consistently the greater 
the intensity of the response. This, in turn, may be a 
function of the coherence of the schema itself. The more 
coherent the schema (defined by the number of input 
propositions necessary for activation) the more likely the 
stimulus input will completely and consistently match the 
schema, leading to a more intense response.

As far as the present conceptualization goes, 
coherence may also determine the relative nature of the 
subject's schematic configuration, that is, whether they 
predominantly respond to interpersonally or 
achievement/goal related events. As presented earlier, the 
assumption made in assessing the subject's schematic 
profile is that (dominant) schema consistent information 
will be more available in memory in comparison with 
(dominant) schema incongruent information (Hammen et al., 
1985). It is possible that the reason for this is that the 
greater coherence of the dominant schema leads to the 
greater likelihood of its activation by the highly degraded 
stimulus prompts used to access the schema. This, in turn, 
may lead to the greater likelihood of the availability of 
memories consistent with the activated or accessed schema.
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Based on this explanation it seems logical to describe 
those who provide more prompted interpersonal memories as 
interpersonal schematics, while those who provide more 
prompted achievement memories as achievement schematics, as 
opposed to using the terms dependent and self-critical or 
related terms discussed earlier. The present 
conceptualization seems to be of more theoretical value as 
well. It avoids the notion of sources of self-worth and 
self-concept and instead focuses on the nature of the 
information received, provides a detailed and logical 
explanation of its processing, that is, it provides a 
mechanism from which certain predictions can be made, and 
it provides and explanation of the likely responses given 
such a process.

Yet to be discussed is the nature of the response. In 
Lang's model the emotional image or schema is conceived of 
as a "preparatory set" to respond as the deep structure of 
the schema is an action set (Lang, 1977, p. 870). The 
response itself is determined by the nature of the response 
propositions of the associative network. The implication 
is that the more completely and consistently schematic 
activation is, the more response propositions will be 
activated, leading to a more intense response. It is 
unclear, however, whether the response propositions of the 
associative network are inherently different for the 
interpersonal or achievement schematics. It is yet to be



seen whether the nature of the depression, anger, and 
hostility is different for those with different, but 
equally coherent, schematic configurations.

Another question that needs addressing concerns the 
nature of the schema for those sharing similar schematic 
configurations. It may be that for those with similarly 
coherent networks, one may contain less "depressing", 
"anger", and "hostility" provoking propositions than the 
other, which may effect the response, given similar 
prompting stimuli. This difference can partially be 
accounted for by having subjects choose and then describe 
their own depressing prompt based on uniform instructions. 
This is based on the assumption that the nature of the 
experience chosen by the subject will in fact reveal the 
nature of the underlying associative network.

A third area needing explanation is how the nature of 
a person's resources may mediate this process. That is, 
how may overinvestment in a particular relationship or goal 
or the availability of other resources/sources of 
fulfillment within the interpersonal and achievement 
domains mediate the depressive/angry/hostile response. As 
discussed earlier, Lang (1984) proposed that the stimulus 
is more likely to access the schema if other propositions 
of the schema are independently activated. Again, avoiding 
the all or none nature of the activation, this seems to 
translate into the following: The stimulus may be more

132
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likely to lead to greater schematic activation leading to 
greater response intensity if other propositions of the 
schema are independently activated. This process may be 
additive or synergistic in nature. It may be that 
overinvestment or a lack of alternatives or both prime the 
pump, so to speak, for the activation of a greater portion 
of the associative network. They may be part of the 
propositional structure to be accessed, and therefore may 
begin the process of schematic activation that is enhanced 
by the (re-) experience of a more circumscribed event.

One may also speculate on how not overinvesting and/or 
having alternatives may act somewhat as buffers. They may 
in fact make activation more difficult by degrading the 
stimulus in such a way that it no longer matches the schema 
quite as well.
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APPENDIX K

INTERPRETATION OF EVENT

Directions; WHILE KEEPING IN MIND THE EVENT AND HOW IT 
MAKES YOU FEEL, please answer the following questions 
concerning the event.

a) How upsetting was the event for you?
not at all 
upsetting

extremely 
upsetting

b) how much control over the occurrence of this 
event did you have?
had no control had complete
at all control

c) To what extent do the causes of this event affect 
other areas of your life?
caused this 
event only

^  «—• ome «—  — » —  2 ■■ —  ■■ ■■  ̂  ■■ —

caused many 
other events

d) Did this event occur primarily because of 
something about you (such as personality, 
effort)-or was it primarily due to something 
about the situation or another person or persons?
something 
about me

something about 
situation or other 

person

e) Did this event occur primarily because of 
something that changes readily (such as mood, 
effort, luck or fate)-or because of something 
relatively unchanging (e.g., ability, unchanging 
qualities of a situation or person)?
something 
that changes

something
unchanging
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INTERPRETATION OF EVENT (Continued)

f) If this event occurred primarily because of 
something about you, to what extent did you 
intend for this event to happen? Or, if this 
event occurred primarily because of something 
about the situation or person, to what extent did 
the other person or persons intentionally cause 
the event to happen to you?
was not was completely
intended at all intended
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